IOWA STATE UNIVERSITY Digital Repository

Retrospective Theses and Dissertations

Iowa State University Capstones, Theses and Dissertations

1976

A cost-effectiveness analysis of selected teacher performance evaluation systems

Edward L. Schmitt *Iowa State University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/rtd Part of the Educational Administration and Supervision Commons

Recommended Citation

Schmitt, Edward L., "A cost-effectiveness analysis of selected teacher performance evaluation systems " (1976). *Retrospective Theses and Dissertations*. 5799. https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/rtd/5799

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Iowa State University Capstones, Theses and Dissertations at Iowa State University Digital Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Retrospective Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Iowa State University Digital Repository. For more information, please contact digrep@iastate.edu.



INFORMATION TO USERS

This material was produced from a microfilm copy of the original document. While the most advanced technological means to photograph and reproduce this document have been used, the quality is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original submitted.

The following explanation of techniques is provided to help you understand markings or patterns which may appear on this reproduction.

- 1. The sign or "target" for pages apparently lacking from the document photographed is "Missing Page(s)". If it was possible to obtain the missing page(s) or section, they are spliced into the film along with adjacent pages. This may have necessitated cutting thru an image and duplicating adjacent pages to insure you complete continuity.
- 2. When an image on the film is obliterated with a large round black mark, it is an indication that the photographer suspected that the copy may have moved during exposure and thus cause a blurred image. You will find a good image of the page in the adjacent frame.
- 3. When a map, drawing or chart, etc., was part of the material being photographed the photographer followed a definite method in "sectioning" the material. It is customary to begin photoing at the upper left hand corner of a large sheet and to continue photoing from left to right in equal sections with a small overlap. If necessary, sectioning is continued again beginning below the first row and continuing on until complete.
- 4. The majority of users indicate that the textual content is of greatest value, however, a somewhat higher quality reproduction could be made from "photographs" if essential to the understanding of the dissertation. Silver prints of "photographs" may be ordered at additional charge by writing the Order Department, giving the catalog number, title, author and specific pages you wish reproduced.
- 5. PLEASE NOTE: Some pages may have indistinct print. Filmed as received.

University Microfilms International 300 North Zeeb Road Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106 USA St. John's Road, Tyler's Green High Wycombe, Bucks, England HP10 8HR

77-10,336

.

1

SCHMITT, Edward L., 1943-A COST-EFFECTIVENESS ANALYSIS OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS.

Iowa State University, Ph.D., 1976 Education, administration

Xerox University Microfilms, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106

•

A cost-effectiveness analysis of selected teacher performance

evaluation systems

by

Edward L. Schmitt

A Dissertation Submitted to the

Graduate Faculty in Partial Fulfillment of

The Requirements for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Department:	Professional Studies
Major:	Education (Educational
-	Administration)

Approved:

Signature was redacted for privacy.

In Charge of Major Work

Signature was redacted for privacy.

For/the Major Department

Signature was redacted for privacy.

For the Graduate College

Iowa State University Ames, Iowa

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
CHAPTER I. THE PROBLEM	1
Introduction	1
Statement of the Problem	2
Purposes of the Study	2
Objectives of the Study	3
Hypotheses to be Tested	4
Basic Assumptions	6
Definitions	6
Delimitations	7
Sources of Data	8
Organization of the Study	9
CHAPTER II. REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE	11
Need for Improved Research Techniques	12
Review of Other Reviews	14
A General Review of Literature on Teacher Evaluation	17
Rating Scales	27
Job Targets or MBO	29
Multiple Evaluators	30
Cost-Effectiveness Analysis	32
Personnel Satisfaction	40
Summary	42
CHAPTER III. METHODS AND PROCEDURES	
Identification of the Population	44

	Page
Selection of the Sample	
Construction of the Instrument	46
Collection of Data	47
Treatment of Data	48
CHAPTER IV. FINDINGS	
Significant Findings	50
Regression	64
Mean Responses for Nonsignificant Items	65
CHAPTER V. CONCLUSIONS, DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	68
Conclusions	
Discussion	
Limitations	
Recommendations	
Recommendations for Further Research	74
BIBLIOGRAPHY	
APPENDIX	82

CHAPTER I. THE PROBLEM

Introduction

Since at least the beginning of the century, educational research has grappled with the problem of teacher evaluation. Countless methods have been employed and measured with few concrete results. The problem is understandable in light of the complexity of the teaching-learning process. Regardless of the magnitude of the problems associated with teacher evaluation, however, the challenge remains; indeed, it has grown.

The need for evaluation is greater in today's educational establishment than it has been at any previous time in history. For we are living in the age of accountability, a time when we have to justify what we do, why we do it, the effects of what we do, and the costs involved.

The demands for this justification come from both academic and fiscal concerns. For, while our advanced technology is believed to have heightened our knowledge of the field of education, our financially troubled society is taking a much more critical look at the ways in which public funds are spent.

Educators have been somewhat slow to come to grips with this situation. Given the difficulty of the task of measuring all the variables involved in effective teacher performance evaluation and the unfamiliar realm of cost analysis, they have focused their attention on one or the other, but they have not addressed the compounded problem of the two issues taken together.

Statement of the Problem

Teacher performance evaluation is currently required in most school districts. Such evaluation is accomplished by various methods with different amounts of cost and with different levels of personnel satisfaction. The recent emergence of the concept of accountability has focused considerable attention on the practice of teacher evaluation.

School districts have been forced to reexamine their evaluation procedures and to devise improved methodologies of rating teachers and upgrading the quality of education offered to their students.

Central to this reassessment is the computation of an estimated cost factor and some sort of judgment as to the effectiveness of the evaluation procedure. Such measures have not been available to educational decision-makers.

Purposes of the Study

The overriding purpose of this study was to develop a methodology for comparing different types of teacher evaluation systems, the costs involved with each, and the relative level of personnel satisfaction with each system.

The first purpose of the study was to identify three major categories of teacher evaluation systems.

The second purpose was to develop a methodology for computing the evaluation costs associated with each type of evaluation system.

The third purpose was to develop an attitudinal questionnaire to assess the relative degree of personnel satisfaction with each type of

evaluation system.

The fourth purpose was to examine cost and satisfaction findings in relationship to each other.

The fifth purpose was to make this information available to school districts, teacher organizations, administrative organizations, school board associations, and graduate schools in education.

Objectives of the Study

In order to accomplish the above general purposes, the following objectives were established:

- 1. Review the literature dealing with teacher evaluation and cost analysis.
- 2. Select and describe three major categories of teacher evaluation systems.
- 3. Determine large and medium-sized school districts, each of which used one of the three types of evaluation systems.
- 4. Develop per-unit cost figures for each evaluation system in each district.
- 5. Assess the degree of satisfaction of various personnel associated with each type of evaluation system.
 - a. teachers
 - b. administrators
 - c. school board members
- 6. Analyze cost-satisfaction levels for each evaluation system.

Hypotheses to be Tested

The following null hypotheses and subhypotheses were tested to achieve the objectives of the study:

- 1. H o There is no significant difference among respondent types in their general attitude toward teacher evaluation. a. relative to school size b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 2. H There is no significant difference among respondent types in their agreement of the major purpose of teacher evaluation as the improvement of instruction.
 a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 3. H o There is no significant difference among respondent types in their perception that the current teacher evaluation procedure in their school has the improvement of instruction as its major purpose.
 - a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 4. H o There is no significant difference among respondent types' degree of involvement in developing their current teacher evaluation procedure. a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 5. H There is no significant difference among respondent types' attitude toward the teacher evaluation procedure currently used in their school.
 - a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 6. H There is no significant difference among respondent types' perception of the level of priority teacher evaluation is considered to hold by the school board in their district. a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 7. H o There is no significant difference among respondent types' perception of whether sufficient financial resources are allocated for teacher evaluation in their district. a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure

- 8. H There is no significant difference among respondent types' perception of whether the teacher evaluation procedure in their school warrants the costs involved.
 a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 9. H There is no significant difference among respondent types who favor retaining the teacher evaluation procedure currently used in their district.
 a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 10. H O There is no significant difference among respondent types who favor supplementing their current teacher evaluation procedure with additional procedures. a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 11. H_o There is no significant difference among respondent types who favor replacing their current teacher evaluation procedure with a different procedure.
 - a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 12. H O perception of the strengths of their teacher evaluation procedure. a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 13. H There is no significant difference among respondent types' perception of the weaknesses of their teacher evaluation procedure.
 - a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- H There is no significant difference among evaluation proccdures in annual per teacher cost of evaluation.
 a. relative to school size
 b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 15. H O There is no significant difference among evaluation procedures in annual per evaluation cost of teacher evaluation. a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
- 16. H There is no significant difference among evaluation procedures in developmental costs.
 - a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure

Basic Assumptions

Certain assumptions were necessary in order to test hypotheses regarding teacher evaluation. This study was based upon the following assumptions:

- 1. Teaching can be evaluated.
- 2. Teacher evaluation is a necessary component of an educational system.
- 3. The major purpose of teacher evaluation is the improvement of instruction.
- 4. Process-centered, or teacher performance, evaluation is the most common approach to teacher evaluation.
- 5. Few concrete facts have been codified concerning what constitutes the "best" system of teacher evaluation.
- 6. Personnel satisfaction with the evaluation system is an important concern.
- 7. Cost should be considered when contemplating the choice among various evaluation systems.
- 8. Costs and satisfaction are important considerations in tailoring an evaluation system to a school district.

Definitions

- <u>Accountability</u> The process of relating results to resources and efforts in ways that are useful for policy-making, resource allocation, or compensation.
- <u>Evaluation</u> The process of delineating, obtaining, and providing useful information for judging decision alternatives.
- <u>Cost Effectiveness</u> A method of determining the most efficient mix of activities to achieve a specific objective. Total costs are related

to efforts. Costs are measured in dollars, and effectiveness is expressed in terms other than dollars.

- <u>Cost Effectiveness Analysis</u> An analytic study designed to assist a decision-maker in identifying a preferred choice among possible alternatives.
- <u>Rating Scales</u> A list of characteristics of teacher behavior judged for degree of adequacy by an evaluator who is generally the building principal.
- <u>Management By Objective (MBO)</u> A process whereby the superior and subordinate jointly identify goals, define individual major areas of responsibility in terms of results expected, and use these measures as guides for operating the unit and assessing the contribution of each of its members.
- Job Targets The measuring of mutually agreed upon objectives against which teachers' performance is evaluated.
- <u>Multiple Evaluators</u> The participation of personnel such as the principal, supervisors, peer teachers, and students in determining the performance level of a teacher.

Delimitations

This study was not intended to be the final word in cost-effectiveness analysis. It was realized there would be some difficulty in finding examples of "pure" evaluation systems, as most schools adapt models for their particular situation. And it was also realized that exact costs would be difficult to determine. This study was intended, therefore, as

an initial breakthrough, an attempt to bring together the disparate entities of cost, teacher evaluation, and personnel satisfaction, and to develop some measures of how they were interrelated.

Since this was the intention, it was felt that a limited number of schools would be examined in some depth rather than a large number of schools superficially. The study was limited to evaluation of classroom teachers in selected Iowa senior high schools. Additionally, school districts studied were selected on the following bases:

- 1. School districts were selected on the basis of size.
 - a. three medium-sized districts with high school enrollments of fewer than 600 pupils
 - b. three large districts with high school enrollments of 1,000 pupils or more
- 2. School districts were selected on the basis of evaluations systems they currently had in use.
 - a. one medium and one large district using rating scales
 - one medium and one large district using MBO or job targets
 - one medium and one large district using multiple evaluators.

Sources of Data

Data for this study were drawn from the following:

1. A search of educational and economic literature to assess the current state of the arts of teacher evaluation and cost analysis.

2. The review of a questionnaire administered by the Iowa State Education Association which identified various current evaluation practices used by Iowa school districts.

3. Telephone interviews with superintendents and principals of the selected school districts to prepare them to assess total teacher evaluation costs.

4. The completion of cost-analysis forms by superintendents and principals to identify costs associated with current evaluation procedures.

5. The administration of a questionnaire to teachers, administrators, and school board members to assess their satisfaction with their teacher evaluation system.

Organization of the Study

The study was arranged in five chapters plus a bibliography and appendices. Chapter I presented an overview of the study including an introduction, statement of the problem, discussion of objectives, goals, and hypotheses, definition of important terms, delimitations of the study, and a listing of the sources of data upon which the study was based.

Chapter II presented a review of related literature. It was divided into the following areas: a review of literature dealing with the need for improved educational research techniques, a review of other recent reviews in the area of teacher evaluation, a general review of literature on teacher evaluation, a review of research on rating scales, job targets or MBO and multiple evaluator systems, a review of literature concerned with cost effectiveness analysis, and a review of literature concerning personnel satisfaction.

Chapter III provided detailed information on the methods and

procedures utilized in the study.

Chapter IV contained the findings of the study in both narrative and tabular form. The findings were discussed in relationship to the hypotheses stated in Chapter I.

Chapter V contained a summary of the problem, findings of the study, conclusions, limitations, and recommendations for further study.

CHAPTER II. REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE

W. James Popham (1969) succintly pointed out the magnitude of the issue of teacher evaluation:

One of the most elusive targets in the history of educational research is a valid index of teacher effectiveness. Since the turn of the century literally hundreds of investigations have probed the question of teacher competence assessment and most of them have produced little, if any, significant progress. (58, p. 1)

Reams of material have been written and scores of studies have been performed over the past 75 years. Therefore, a major problem of devising a study in this area lay in the review of related literature. It would be impossible to review all of the writing on the subject, as stated by Ronan (1972):

Any comprehensive review of the literature concerned with the evaluation of teaching would require years of effort, as shown by the bibliographies compiled by Barr and Jones (1958), Domas and Tiedman (1950) and Eels (1967). (63, p. 2)

This review of literature, therefore, by necessity, had to be selective. It explored the issue of teacher evaluation in the following areas: establishment of a need and rationale for improved research techniques, a review of other recent reviews in the area of teacher evaluation, a general review of literature in this area, a review of research on rating scales, an examination of job targets or MBO, an examination of multiple evaluator systems, a review of literature concerned with cost effectiveness analysis, and a review of literature dealing with personnel satisfaction related to evaluation.

Need for Improved Research Techniques

There has been much recent interest in improving research techniques in all phases of educational research. Writers, such as Cronbach and Suppes (1969), have expressed concern "with the impediments to excellence in educational research" in its current state and the need within the academic community for new research methods and attitudes toward research (17, p. 3).

This impetus for growth has been spurred by various political developments and social pressures, for the academic community does not exist in a vacuum. Rather, it is an integral part of the larger social system. As Krystal and Henrie (1972) observed:

A number of social and political developments have converged to produce widespread demands for accountability. Among these are the growing public movement for evaluation and cost/ benefit analysis of resources, expanded by the Federal Government [and] the increase of reports in the media of critical assessments of educational programs. (39, p. 1)

Other forces were also spelled out by Hartley (1973) which made demands on educational researchers for improved methods, and improvements in this area were occurring:

underlying the general advancement in educational planning, procedural, and allocative strategies are three major causes: demands for greater efficiency are being placed upon school officials, improvements are taking place in the methods of framing the problems and organizing available data, and more detailed analyses of the data are possible because of more precise economic tools. (27, p. 238)

The need for even more sophisticated educational evaluation techniques seemed clearly evident in this scientific, technological age. Education, stated Edding (1966), could not continue to exist in shrouded mysteries impervious to concrete measurement:

It is argued that educational activities do not lend themselves to quantitative analysis because they have mainly to do with qualities. But this is only partly true. The goal must be to quantify quality and the conditions in which quality is achieved as much as possible. How else can we hope to improve quality? Many new lines of research in education point this way. (19, p. 9)

The theme of need for improvement in educational research was a very real one. For, in too many cases, the current state of the art was, at best, substandard. Demands imposed by a fast-closing future certain to become increasingly and rapidly more sophisticated had to be met head on by educational researchers. Coombs and Hallak (1972) stated the challenge this way:

If educational planners only had to worry about expanding the present educational establishment in its old image, their life would be much simpler. But in fact, they must also worry about <u>changing</u> the old order so as to improve the efficiency and productivity of education, and they must constantly be on the lookout for alternative ways of doing things that might constitute an improvement over the status quo. (15. p. 29)

In the introduction to Walberg's book on evaluation (1974), the point was made that if educators were going to make such needed improvements, they would have to look beyond their traditional measuring instruments and explore procedures from other disciplines in order to better understand the complexities of education (81, pp. v-vii).

These writers and countless others echoed the demand of recent decades for the improvement of educational research. Fortunately, it was not an unanswered echo but one that had brought about concrete changes and improvements in evaluation methodologies. This current study may be seen as a response to this mandate for improved educational evaluation.

Review of Other Reviews

Various approaches to teacher evaluation have been examined by educational researchers. Three recent Ph.D. dissertations have dealt with different facets of the question. Their reviews of literature provided an extensive compilation of earlier research findings.

Hidlebaugh (1973) reported that in spite of thousands of studies on the subject of teacher evaluation in this century, few established facts about teacher effectiveness have emerged. However, some apparent characteristics of effective teaching have been shown to be: warmth, cognitive organization, orderliness, indirectness, problem-solving ability, and professional knowledge.

Measures of teacher effectiveness based on student growth criteria have been undertaken for nearly half a century with few confident findings. Clarity of teachers' presentation, however, did seem to be positively related to student achievement.

Rating scales were by far the most common tool of teacher evaluation. Their limitations included the lack of more powerful statistical methods and the lack of reliability among different raters. In line with the recommended use of multiple-evaluators to improve the effectiveness of rating systems, findings showed limited value of single ratings by self, peers, supervisors and administrators, and experts; while student evaluation, though little used, appeared to be the most valid and reliable. These shortcomings could be improved by use of pooled ratings. Some general guiding principles for evaluation included: need for well-defined objectives, broadly-based involvement, clearly defined process, research and performance based, trained evaluators, and the improvement of instruction as the main goal (31, pp. 11-26).

Trullinger (1974) reported the discrepancy between theory and practice in teacher evaluation. For while the accountability advocates emphasized student outcomes as the key to evaluation, in practice the emphasis remained on the teaching process. Ideally, a balance should be struck between the two approaches as they were both important and worthy of consideration.

Process-centered evaluation was defended on grounds of its central aim of improving instruction, while it was claimed that input-processoutput evaluation (product-centered) was too complex to be applicable to the current state of our knowledge of the subject.

Trullinger cited a recent NEA survey which reported over 90 percent of the nation's teachers approving of regular evaluation for the chief purpose of improving their teaching competence. He also cited support for the validity of student evaluation (79, pp. 15-33).

Cameron (1973) also noted disparity between theory and practice in teacher evaluation across the country. While the majority of the nation's schools used rating scales and claimed improved instruction as their goal, only half required follow-up conferences and none reported input other than administrator observation.

Further, trained observers tended to agree on their assessment of teacher competence while untrained observers did not. And the use of

demographic data as predictor criteria, along with administrator observation, were shown to be inadequate measures of teacher competence (11, pp. 20-24).

Reviewing summaries of research on teacher effectiveness from the beginning of the century, Biddle and Ellena (1964) summarized the findings of thousands of studies as being modest, inconclusive, and contradictory. Although primarily concerned with effectiveness rather than performance, the early research they cited was composed mainly of demographic data and ascriptive characteristics. The editors were optimistic, despite much of the unsatisfactory activity in this area, that concern for this topic would grow and that the prospect for improvements in this area in the future was bright (5, p. 66).

A final and exhaustive compilation of research in the area with the listing of some important findings was found in Ronan (1972). Although this was a document dealing primarily with college instruction, it pointed out that the bulk of the massive amount of research in teacher evaluation was concerned with primary and secondary education, and it drew from this basic research. Reporting on the comprehensive literature review over the first half century of teacher effectiveness research by Morsh and Wilder in 1954 which covered some 900 primary sources, the work summarized some of the more important results from the studies:

A wide variety of measures were employed in the various studies and there was a lack of replication of most of the findings.

Ratings of teacher effectiveness tended to be reliable but were not related in any substantial way to objective measures of

teacher performance. In particular, ratings by administrators show low correlations with objective measures, for example student "gains" as measured by various tests.

The difficulties of using student gains as criteria were pointed out, statistical problems receiving the most emphasis.

Predictors of teacher effectiveness such as intelligence, college grades, various "national teacher tests," aptitudes . . . and personality measures showed varied and tenuous relationships with any criteria.

A suitable criterion for teaching effectiveness must take into account student gains (the objective of teaching); the measure should be objective (here the possible utility of controlled observations is stressed); and a composite or global criterion of teaching effectiveness is, as of now, unlikely.

Prediction of teaching success and teacher training will only make progress as a suitable criterion of teaching effectiveness is developed.

In reading the report, one is struck with the tremendous amount of effort that has been expended on teaching research and, at the same time, by the lack of real progress in the area from the time when the report was given to the present, as shown by the research subsequently presented. (52, pp. 2-3)

Popham (1969), citing the same review, commented that not one single teaching act had been diagnosed which was consistently associated with student achievement (58, p. 1).

A General Review of Literature on Teacher Evaluation

Several writers listed the purposes of teacher evaluation as varied and many. It was advocated by Ronan (1972) as the key element for the establishment and existence of systematic personnel procedures (63, p. 1).

Several general purposes of evaluation were cited in Teacher evalation (77), and also in the writings of Herman (30) and Rubin (67). These purposes included:

improvement of instruction

rewarding superior performance

supplying information for modifying assignments

protecting the individual and/or the institution in legal matters

validating the selection process

providing the basis for planning for individual growth and development

motivating employees to more closely attain their potential (77, pp. 1-5; 30, p. 29; 67, p. 4)

Lewis (1973) listed a comprehensive rationale for appraising teacher

performance:

(1) to improve performance; (2) to maintain systematic appraisal programs; (3) to keep the teacher informed as to what is expected of him; (4) to assess performance in relation to results expected; (5) to improve personal development of teachers;
(6) to enable the teacher to determine for himself where fault lies for lack of performance; (7) to enable the teacher to enlighten the administrator on some points concerning performance; (8) to enable the teacher to develop on the job;
(9) to provide counseling opportunities, resources and time for the teacher's personal development; (10) to enable the administrator to assist the teacher in achieving objectives.
(42, p. 177)

Notwithstanding the existence of such lofty purposes, Beegle and Brandt (1973) found that the current state of the art as viewed by teachers, administrators and supervisors was assessed as having little practical value in improving instruction (6, p. v).

An even more critical denouncement was leveled by Mueller (1971): ". . . many things have been said about good teaching and many experiments carried out, but as yet they have not been demonstrated sufficiently to be valid, generalizeable bases for evaluation" (52, p. 230).

However, activity in reassessing the issue of evaluation has heightened in recent years. Redfern (1973) noted that a study conducted jointly by the American Association of School Administrators and the National Education Association showed an increase in districts revising their evaluation procedure in 1972 of ten times the number doing so in 1968 (22.6 percent vs. 2.3 percent) (62, p. 50).

Some of the problems of teacher evaluation that needed to be overcome were stated by Herman (1973):

the inconsistency of one rater over time

the lack of validity and reliability in the various tools of evaluation (rating scales, opinionnaires, anecdotal records, etc.)

the lack of clear cut definitions of desirable performance

the lack of reliance on the measurement of outcomes of performance. (30, p. 200)

The means to the solution of these problems lay in a combination of improving the traditional tools of evaluation and developing new tools and techniques. Among the more promising new developments noted by Herman (1973) were:

- 1. Video and audio recorded performances
- 2. Approaches to long term development such as PERT and CPM
- 3. Behavioral performance objectives
- 4. New classroom observation techniques
- 5. Systems approach to planning. (30, p. 200)

Additionally, six objectives were cited by Jones (1972) to overcome evaluation weaknesses:

- 1. Evaluation items should be situational
- 2. Student participation in evaluation
- 3. Eliminate vague and irrelevant evaluation items
- 4. Teachers should have chance for self-evaluation
- 5. Each evaluation item should have a professional development counterpart
- Following evaluation and specifically designated inservice, teachers should be re-evaluated in a month (35, pp. 475-76)

Poliakoff (1973) pointed out that some other recent developments have indicated a trend away from unilateral administrative appraisal of teachers toward a partnership-based evaluation process, including joint development of the job description and evaluation criteria with an emphasis on the needs and rights of the evaluee (57, pp. 43-44).

Having examined some of the purposes for evaluation and recent trends in the area, this researcher felt it would be helpful to pull together some general, guiding principles of the evaluation process. Underlying this was the premise that the teaching act could be evaluated. Some assumptions in this premise were stated by Ryans (1967):

- 1. Teacher behavior is characterized by lawfulness and order.
- 2. Empirical study and inductive inference provided a valid approach to the understanding of teacher behavior (from data provided by observation)
- 3. Teacher behavior is observable
- Individual differences exist in observable teacher behavior

- 5. Teacher behavior is social in nature
- 6. The ultimate goal or end product of teacher behavior is a set of specified pupil behaviors
- 7. Teacher behavior is relative (68, pp. 53-54)

Based on such assumptions, many writers have outlined the major components of an evaluation process. The following model proposed by McNally (1973) seemed to contain the major considerations of any sound evaluation system:

- 1. The purposes of the evaluation program are clearly stated in writing and are well known to the evaluators and those who are to be evaluated
- 2. The policies and procedures of the program reflect knowledge of the extensive research related to teacher evaluation
- 3. Teachers know and understand the criteria by which they are evaluated.
- The evaluation program is cooperatively planned, carried out, and evaluated by teachers, supervisors, and administrators
- 5. The evaluations are as valid and as reliable as possible
- 6. Evaluations are more diagnostic than judgmental
- Self-evaluation is an important object of the program
- 8. The self-image and self-respect of teachers is maintained and enhanced
- 9. The nature of the evaluation is such that it encourages teacher creativity and experimentation in planning and guiding the teaching-learning experiences provided children
- 10. The program makes ample provisions for clear, personalized, constructive feedback

 Teacher evaluation is seen as an integral part of the instructional leadership role of the principal and the program of in-service teacher development (48, pp. 24-29)

Similar ideas were presented in Prep Report 21 (Teacher Evaluation, 1971) and in the works of Babel (1972) and Hagen and Thorndike (1960) (77, 4, 26).

The three basic, overriding questions or issues to be considered were stated by Beller (1971) as: What is the purpose of evaluation, what should be evaluated, and how should it be done? (7, p. 125).

Transferring these general principles to an actual working evaluation instrument was not always an easy task. For, as Ghiselli (1956) saw it, the nature of evaluative criteria was relative in that criteria of teacher effectiveness varied from one job to another, and they tended to change over time (23, p. 1).

The following considerations were viewed as essential in selecting an adequate measuring instrument in Prep Report #21-G (Teacher Evaluation, 1971):

- Its relevance and validity--Does it measure what it is intended to measure?
- 2. Its reliability--Does it continue to maintain its stability from one application to another?
- 3. Its fidelity--Does the response to the instrument parallel the actual performance?
- 4. Its ease of administration and scoring--How much time is needed to administer the instrument? Is it easily scored or interpreted?
- 5. Its cost--Is it practical and worth the cost?
- 6. Its "taboo" factor--Does it conflict with local customs or traditions? (77, pp. 1-2)

A real area of contention in the literature was in the controversy of teacher performance evaluation versus student outcome evaluation. Recent research in the area by MacKay (1971) showed the emphasis, in practice, was clearly on teacher characteristics as predictor criteria and the process, or what the teacher did, rather than on student outcomes (44, p. 77).

The majority of writers favored performance evaluation, although outcome evaluation has gained more recent interest. Among those advocating performance evaluation were McKenna (47), Medley (51), MacKay (44), House (33), and Smith (71). Briefly, their reasoning was as follows.

Most successful research has shown relationships between program and performance rather than relating performance to student outcomes. There have been too few definitive results in attempts to attribute differences in outcomes to differences in teacher performance. However, efforts along this line should not be abandoned. Performance was shown as a paradigm including subject matter knowledge, cognitive, affective, and psychomotor strategies, and adjunct activities such as planning, evaluating, and community relations. Until more conclusive results have been established, evaluation should stress high inference variables identifying those performances that experience and expertise have indicated should lead to desired learning outcomes on the assumption that better outcomes would be the result of appropriate performances (47, pp. 20-21).

Another rationale for stressing performance evaluation was rooted

in the reasoning that since the purpose of evaluation was to improve the instruction rather than identify the best and worst teachers, evaluating what the teacher did was superior to measuring pupil gains. Such an upgrading approach provided a basis for improvement when changes were directed toward theory, research, and judgments on approaches that were most likely to succeed (51, p. 35).

The problem of holding teachers accountable for student growth was the basis of other recent research which contended that the relationships assumed between teacher behavior and educational outcomes were unproven, and that currently there was too little knowledge of these areas to make final judgments (33, p. 137).

And yet another researcher stressed that little, if any, positive relationship existed between the ratings of teachers and the achievement of their pupils. Due to the complexity of the factors influencing and making up the pupil, it was impossible to say that given instruction would lead to a given amount of learning. Rather, what was needed was a better knowledge of effective teacher behavior with emphasis on determining the "right" ways of diagnosing, prescribing, and handling the subject matter and the pupil (71, pp. 65-84).

However, a challenge was sounded in this statement from the Encyclopedia of Educational Research: 4th Edition (Ward and Ivey, 1969):

The current state [of educational improvement] is largely one of emphasis upon the activity of teachers without adequate reference to the outcomes or effects of those practices. (82, p. 632)

Advocates of student outcome based evaluation pointed out weaknesses of performance evaluation on the grounds that principals'

judgments were too subjective to be valid. At the same time, it was conceded that standardized tests were too insensitive to student performance on the specific goals and objectives of a given educational program to be a viable measure.

In place of standardized tests, Klein (1972) suggested objectivebased measures based on student performance on specific relevant measures as the basis for teacher evaluation (37, pp. 5-10).

Popham (1969) also emphasized ends (student performance) over means (teacher performance) as the basis for teacher evaluation (59, p. 1).

Smithman and Lucio's (1974) research study showed that pupils whose teachers were evaluated by objectives outperformed those pupils whose teachers were evaluated with a rating scale. Additionally, most of the teachers indicated a preference for evaluation based on their pupils' performance, and there were no undesirable side effects for the pupils (72, p. 344).

Noting the push for teacher accountability for student learning outcomes, the NEA publication, "Accountability and the Teacher" (1973) stressed six elements necessary for consideration when assessing learning outcomes:

established goals students regularly assessed varied and individualized programs established staff criteria abundant resources the nature of governance (rights and responsibilities of students, teachers, administration and board) (1, pp. 2-3)

Pi Lambda Theta (1967) proposed a research model in which pupil characteristics in a given institutional setting with a given teaching style as applied to a specified context would likely produce certain student outcomes. In the words of the committee:

Data for giving substance to this proposition can be obtained from observation of both the setting and individual interaction in it, and from performance measures of both input (teacher and student) and output (student). (56, p. 250)

The debate between performance and outcome evaluation was far from settled as several studies pointed out strengths and weaknesses of each approach. McNeil and Popham (50), although favoring student growth as the basis for teacher evaluation, alluded to research posing problems with this approach. Included were Flanders (20), who cited the problem of adequate measurement, Musella (53) and Smith (71), who pointed out the problem of accounting for instructional variables not controlled by the teacher, and Lawler (40), who cited unreliability in the results of teacher behavior (50, p. 218).

And, finally, there have been proponents of reconciling the two approaches. Subkoviak (76) cited research by Costin et al. (16) which indicated that ratings of teacher activity correlated positively with student growth. Also noted was research by Flanders and Simon (21) which mentioned certain teacher activities that had been repeatedly identified as contributors to desirable student outcomes. They were:

acceptance of student ideas and opinions adjusting instruction to different levels of cognitive ability diagnosing student difficulties and providing appropriate remedial work

using advanced organizers and outlines (76, pp. 46-47)

The seeming malaise was placed in proper perspective by the following comment from Prep Report #21 (Teacher evaluation, 1971):

The purpose of examining outcomes of teaching is to determine whether goals have been met; the purpose of examining procedures is to determine whether a specified plan is being followed; the purpose of comparing outcomes and procedures is to determine whether the procedures should be modified. (77, p. 5)

Thus, it can be surmised that there are legitimate grounds for both process and outcome approaches to teacher evaluation. The purpose of this study was not to endorse one approach and forsake the other. Rather, it was the purpose of this study to analyze current practices. Therefore, teacher performance evaluation, as implemented in the following ways, provided the focus for the study.

Rating Scales

Research conducted by Biddle and Ellena (1964) concluded that rating scales were the most commonly used type of teacher evaluation tool. Although research results were often poor and contradictory, rating scales were steeped in long-standing tradition and there was strong pressure to keep them (9, pp. 25-27).

In other research by Simon and Boyer (1968), rating scales were criticized as being more related to the value structure of the rater than to pupil achievement (70, p. 21).

Some other weaknesses of rating scales spelled out by McNeil and Popham (1973) were:

halo effect lack of operational definitions

failure to control for sampling of teaching behavior effect of observer on teacher performance (50, p. 232)

Herman (1973), allowing certain disadvantages of rating scales,

also suggested some advantages:

Disadvantages

- 1. Lack of behavioral terms leads to interpretive bias.
- 2. Non-weighted scales give misleading information
- 3. Low levels of reliability and validity

Advantages

- 1. Simple to complete
- 2. Comparison value of identical forms
- 3. Item analysis possible to identify strengths and weaknesses of personnel groups
- Weighted scales can stress more important teaching behaviors. (30, pp. 57-58)

Rosenshine's (1970) review of the literature was more positive in that it found rating scales had a good record for predictability, and that they were a useful source of information about an instructional program (65, p. 286).

The School Management Institute stated that rating scales' major objective as an evaluation tool was to detect deficiencies so that they could be improved rather than to penalize unsatisfactory levels of teaching (34, p. 21).

Although the controversy continues over the merits of rating scales as an evaluative tool, this method prevails as the most widespread in use. Some schools have replaced the rating scale approach to evaluation with a more performance-oriented approach called Job Targets or Management By Objectives (MBO).

George Redfern (1972) was the foremost authority in this area. He listed the six basic components of a performance evaluation model aimed at improvement of instruction as:

I. Performance Criteria

- II. Performance Objectives or Job Targets
- III. Performance Activities
- IV. Monitoring Performance
- V. Assessing Monitored Data
- VI. Conference and Follow-Up
 - (61, pp. 11-15)

He further condensed his approach in the same work to three

stages:

- 1. establish pertinent performance objectives
- 2. design purposeful actions to achieve them
- 3. evaluate the results (61, p. 7)

In Redfern's words:

The essence of more competent evaluation is a combining of supervision and assessment to move away from inspectional observations and to avoid unilateral rating of teachers' performance. (61, p. 70)

He cited some of the broad areas of performance of the teaching function and enumerated several ways of utilizing the outcomes of evaluation (61, pp. 17, 60-61). In an earlier work, Redfern (1963) stressed the importance of job descriptions in this evaluation process (60, p. 42).

Herman (1973) pointed out advantages and disadvantages of job de-

scriptions:

Advantages

- 1. Employees know parameters of expected tasks
- 2. Eliminates overlapping responsibilities
- 3. Clarifies role expectancies
- 4. Improves assessment of total district staff

Disadvantages

- 1. Job tasks change and so must their descriptions to be meaningful
- Costly and time consuming (30, pp. 58-59)

In practice, Job Targets and MBO have been growing in popularity and may help focus the direction of teacher evaluation in the future.

Multiple Evaluators

Another method sometimes employed to offset the alleged disadvantages of single raters was the use of multiple evaluators. Herman (1973) indicated that the evaluators generally consisted of some of the following: building level administrators, supervisors, central office administrators, peer teachers, students, outside consultants, lay public, and self-evaluation. The chief benefit was to provide a check and balance system against single raters (30, pp. 104-105).

Most research showed favorable results with multiple evaluators. Marquardt and McCormick (1972) found that the determination of the reliability of ratings was a function of the number of raters. Generally, eight to ten raters would provide ratings with reliability factors of .80 and .90 (45, pp. 11-12).

Another study conducted by Hayes (1968) over a seven-year period found student ratings a reliable, reasonably valid way to help teachers improve. It included the assumption of validity and reliability of student ratings (29, p. 5).

Student evaluation was further found by Stemnock (1973) to be the most common client-centered approach in schools, exceeding teacher evaluation of supervisors and principals; principal evaluation of central office administrators; and central administrators' evaluation of the superintendent (74, p. 3).

Another study by Davidoff (1970) showed that although students recognized some teacher behaviors associated with student gains, and that student opinions were stable, there was no significant relationship between student opinion and student gains (18, pp. 11-12).

Shaw (1973) brought evidence from other research indicating that the reliability of student evaluation had resulted in growing numbers of districts using this approach as part of their evaluation scheme, and that teachers welcomed such input (69, p. 49).

Glass (1974) advocated students' evaluations of teachers as corroborative to "trained observers' [administrators and peer teachers] ratings of teachers' specific classroom behaviors" (24, pp. 26-30).

Each of the teacher evaluation procedures discussed above exhibited certain strengths and weaknesses. However, the literature did not produce one case where cost and personnel satisfaction were criteria for differentiating among evaluation systems.

Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

Coombs and Hallak (1972), prefacing a large-scale research project undertaken by the International Institute for Educational Planning (ITEP) stated that education's number one problem was "how to get more and better education from the resources available" (15, p. ix).

They went on to say that, although cost analysis possessed no special magic to remedy faulty conditions, it did provide a powerful means for improved educational management and planning towards the end of better education from available resources (15, p. x).

According to Goldman (1967), the cost-effectiveness concept emerged during World War II as an outgrowth of the Rand Corporation's and other organizations' defense research programs. It spread quickly throughout the Defense Department and related agencies, with important contributions coming from engineering, physics, mathematics and probability theory (25, pp. v-vi).

The current study was buoyed by Carpenter and Haggart (1970), researchers with the Rand Corporation, who have written of cost-effectiveness analysis and its implications for educational planning. They stated that the key for educational planners was to have an informational framework of the current system and a methodology for estimating the effects of proposed change. This information base was to be meshed with the planners' judgment permitting compromises with organizational constraints. They stressed dual rather than single measures; parallel analyses of resources on the one hand and some measures of effectiveness on the other. They also pointed out that few school systems could describe resource inputs into current programs, much less estimate future requirements of existing or alternative programs. Given this situation, they proposed manageable models of cost-effectiveness analysis with the goal of facilitating choices among various alternatives.

They also stressed the uniqueness of each school system which prohibited direct transfer of cost-effectiveness models, the need to estimate resource requirements, the advantages of "equal cost alternatives" (such as per-teacher figures in this study), and they pointed out that cost figures were easier to estimate than effectiveness measures. This last situation necessitated the portrayal of such studies in both figurative and textual presentations to avoid erroneous oversimplifications of the implications of statistics (12, pp. 26-30).

Gephart (1973) took exception to one point presented in the previous essay by Carpenter and Haggart when he stressed that the first step in cost analysis was the determination of the decision to be made rather than the measurement of costs (22, p. 80).

Various writers pointed out the differences between different types of cost analysis. Alkin (1970) and Niskanen (1967) stated that cost-benefit analysis identifies costs and benefits associated with alternatives in monetary terms, while cost-effectiveness analysis measured cost inputs against outputs not definable in economic terms (3, pp. 221-223; 54, p. 18).

Or, as Herman (1973) put it, cost-effectiveness "is applied to qualitative decisions which do not permit themselves to be easily

quantified in terms of dollars and cents" (30, p. 53).

Eaton Conant (1973) defended cost-effectiveness analysis in his study of a large school system:

Cost effectiveness analysis is not inferior to cost benefit analysis because benefits are not expressed in direct money unit terms. The choice for cost effectiveness analysis is simply dictated by the impossibility of translating some kinds of benefit values into financial terms. Cost effectiveness analysis can be an extremely useful method for providing decision makers with intelligence about the efficiency and benefit consequences of alternative program arrangements. (13, p. 9)

An overall view of cost analysis showed the magnitude of associated problems. According to Popham (1974), for instance, the General Accounting Office of the Federal Government, much concerned with various meanings of the term "cost", has not yet arrived at a single, satisfactory definition (59, p. 404).

Recent writers have presented a dichotomous position of cost-effectiveness analysis in education. On the one hand, Coembs and Hallak (1972) condemned the current state of the art as meager; educational systems and institutions were not very "cost conscious" in planning or policy making (15, p. xii). One reason for this deficiency was the difficulty of measuring education's end products, seen by Conant (1973) as true in most white collar occupations. "Typically the work performed is more in the nature of a transaction between workers and persons served. The transactions do not involve exchanges that are easily measurable in unit terms as productivity indexes require" (13, p. 6).

In addition, although cost-effectiveness analysis has provided education with a promising management tool, Levin (1968) said the

analysts have given the decision-makers more jargon of the trade than they have given real help (41, pp. 1-4).

Horne (1972) viewed the current stage of cost-effectiveness analysis as in its infancy. He saw the need for major changes in budgeting, accounting and processing methods. But cost analysis, he felt, was ahead of effectiveness analysis which will require more educational research and a higher dollar priority (32, pp. 103-104).

Other writers pointed to brighter prospects for the future. MacKay (1971) noted the "increased emphasis on attempts to develop relationships between investment, as an indication of input, and some measure of quality of performance as an indication of output" (44, pp. 69-70).

And another writer's prediction of the future in the introduction to Goldman's book (1967) cited a paper presented at a futurists conference in Paris in 1965 which suggested more cost-effectiveness analysis in the social sciences. Also mentioned was the growing use of computerbased analysis. In short, a summary showed these benefits of improved analysis: methods accessible to critical examination, capability of duplication by others, and the ease of modification as new information became available (25, pp. 13-14).

Finally, writing in the Fourth Edition of the <u>Encyclopedia of</u> <u>Educational Research</u> in 1969, Ward and Ivey pointed out that the ensuing decade "will be distinguished by refinements and increased capabilities of educational evaluation. . . First, there is a matter of evaluating costs in some sort of comparative terms" (82, p. 630).

Seven purposes that cost analysis could serve were posited by Coombs and Hallak (1972):

- 1. costing and testing the economic feasibility of educational plans
- 2. evaluating and improving the allocation of available educational resources
- 3. weighing the comparative advantages of alternative ways to pursue the same educational objectives
- 4. determining both the short and longer-run cost implications of a particular project
- 5. estimating the introductory costs and the likely longerterm cost impacts of a major educational innovation
- conducting a general search for ways to improve efficiency and productivity
- checking the economic implications and feasibility of special policy decisions before they are made (15, p. xiv)

Additionally, cost-analysis made it possible to:

- 1. check the economic validity of educational plans
- 2. draw up a precise program of expenditure over the planning period
- 3. estimate both the costs and the real economic consequences of specific projects
- 4. facilitate decision-making when several alternative possibilities exist for the allocation of funds. (15, p. v)

The five basic steps of cost-analysis were stated by McCollough

(1967):

- 1. Define problem
- 2. Collect data
- 3. Derive estimate
- 4. Present estimate
- 5. Document the analysis (46, p. 80)

Popham (1974) listed major concerns in any consideration of program costs:

- 1. Costs are the consequences of decisions. A cost of a decision is a benefit foregone.
- 2. From a decision-making perspective, costs normally lie in the future; hence, they must usually be estimated.
- 3. Costs need not necessarily be measured in dollars. Measurement may be accomplished by:
 - a. listing the resources required for a program;
 - b. developing a description of alternative uses for those resources;
 - c. estimating the value of these alternative uses;
 - d. ascertaining the dollar value of required resources.
- 4. All of these procedures are useful. Which is to be used in a particular evaluation will depend on the decision alternatives and the needs of the decision maker.
- 5. The dollar cost of a program's resources may provide a reasonable estimate of the opportunity costs of that program. Dollars, as units of measurement, are helpful in this regard because they are convenient, generalizable, and comparable. (59, p. 413)

Popham went on to list the four major decision types proposed by the

PDK National Study Committee on Evaluation in 1971:

- Planning decisions, or, "Should the program's goals be changed?"
- Structuring decisions, or, "How should the proposed program be designed?"
- Implementing decisions, or, "Should new procedures be instituted?"
- Recycling decisions, or, "Should the program be continued?" (59, p. 424)
- On a more specific level, several writers have dealt with the

problem of extracting exact cost figures. Conant (1973) admitted the impracticability of achieving comprehensive cost and benefit measurements, and he conceded full measures were not necessary for comparing alternative programs (13, p. 17).

Machlup (1962) echoed this realization that no "exact" figures should be expected in such analysis (43, p. 103). Popham (1974), dealing with the problem of costs, suggested the advisability of striving for relative rather than absolute accuracy (59, p. 409).

Coombs and Hallak (1972) underscored the reality of dealing with estimates, although they were not defensive about the situation: "Inevitably the facts and estimates contained in your presentation will vary greatly in precision and reliability." They went on to suggest that it be made clear crude estimates were being dealt with, that such estimates were fine for answering broad questions, while precise refining could possibly add nothing of real value, and that an estimate of accuracy be developed and presented. They also advocated simple averages moving towards a pragmatic, reasonable solution while avoiding getting bogged down in minutia (15, pp. 136-149).

Alkin (1970) suggested that an impediment to cost-effectiveness analysis lay in the current status of school accounting procedures which provided data on functions of expenditures rather than programs (3, p. 227). A recommendation to change budgeting procedures for this reason was given by Hartley (1969) who stressed a closer tie between planning and budgeting (28, pp. 3-13). Stallings (1972) echoed the need to change from budgeting by function to budgeting and accounting by program to

enable cost-effectiveness analysis to help educators make better decisions (73, pp. 98-101). This further necessitated the use of approximations rather than budget figures.

When measuring costs, different researchers felt it was advisable to separate them into developmental or implementation costs on the one hand, and operational or ongoing costs on the other (15, p. 151; 66, pp. 1-2).

Ross and Brown (1973) enumerated typical costs within each category. Implementation costs included issuance of written procedures, preparation of necessary forms, purchase of equipment and supplies, and initial manpower meeting costs. Operational costs included supplies and manpower costs (administrative, instructional, and clerical). Implementation costs were simply listed while operational costs were divided by the number of evaluees to produce the cost of the operation per evaluee (66, pp. 1-5).

Another model proposed for cost analysis was Popham's (1974) which charted the basic cost categories of research and development, investment, and operating, and dealt with their interrelationship (59, pp. 421-422).

And finally was the systems approach which was viewed by Coombs and Hallak as the beginning point for cost-effectiveness analysis:

- 1. Objectives--reason for system's existence
- 2. Outputs--"educational value-added" to the students of the educational process
- 3. Benefits--long term attainments resulting from immediate outputs

- 4. Internal process--methods, technologies, structures necessary for attaining outputs and benefits
- 5. Inputs--resource components, systems costs (15, pp. 78-82)

Personnel Satisfaction

Prep Report #21 (Teacher evaluation, 1971) cited research pointing to the conclusion that staff morale was important to improved performance and that improved staff morale was a function of adequate administration.

The general contention is that better staff morale and a better instructional program will result from adequate and creative supervision and orderly dismissal procedures for incompetent teachers. (77, p. 3)

Additionally, it was found by Wolf (1973) that the benefits teachers gained from evaluation were influenced by their attitude toward the procedure itself. Those who held narrow views of evaluation exhibited negative attitudes toward evaluation while those who viewed it in a broader context for the purposes of student learning and teacher effectiveness had more positive attitudes (85, pp. 161-163).

The same idea was suggested in research by Wagoner and O'Hanlon (1968) which showed that teachers' attitudes toward evaluation would affect their ability to profit from it. This research suggested that those two groups of teachers most favorable towards evaluation were the ones who viewed themselves as better than average teachers and the ones who had something to gain from evaluation, i.e., tenure (80, pp. 471-475). Barr (1963) stated that part of the problem associated with personnel satisfaction was that the concept of teacher efficiency was nowhere well-defined. Research has presented many and diverse views on the topic, yet "much that is important in providing good schools depends upon the accuracy with which teachers are evaluated (5, pp. 412-413).

McNeil (1971) cited NEA surveys of 1964 and 1969 which showed the discrepancy between administrators and teachers in their degree of satisfaction with their evaluation programs. While three-fourths of the administrators felt it was adequate, only one-half of the teachers held the same positive view. The situation was believed to be especially acute at the secondary level (49, p. 4).

Some proposed solutions to the problem of personnel satisfaction with evaluation noted by Koblitz (1973) centered around the needs for full teacher involvement both in determining and implementing the process, the realization of the goal of instructional improvement, the importance of accounting for particular conditions and the importance of accounting for particular conditions and the importance of the characteristics and talents of the evaluator (38, p. 48).

In the same vein, Rose (1963) made the point that teachers welcomed evaluation which met these conditions: emphasis on improvement rather than faultfinding, information is meaningful to the teacher, principal is conscientious and thorough when collecting and discussing information with the teacher (64, pp. 50-56).

Other research by Wicks (1973) suggested teachers would resist

evaluation that did not have improvement of instruction as its real goal, and that evaluation used punitively or negatively would not only fail to solve problems, it would create even more obstacles to teacher effectiveness (83, p. 42).

The authoritative language of Prep Report #21 (Teacher evaluation, 1971) summarizes the problem well:

Removal of resistance [on the part of teachers] to evaluation depends on clear organizational goals, resources adequate for training evaluators, (and providing adequate time for them to perform the tasks required), and clarity of the relationship of the organizational goals and the task of the evaluator. (77, p. 3)

Summary

This review of the literature was intended to condense representative writings in the areas of teacher evaluation, cost-effectiveness analysis, and personnel satisfaction. Since the search of the literature has shown no previous study of the type inaugurated here, this review has been, by necessity, one that has dealt with disparate elements. It was hoped that the enactment of the current study would pull together these elements for the immediate benefit of educational planners and the long-term benefits of the students in our schools.

CHAPTER III. METHODS AND PROCEDURES

The basic purposes of this study were:

- 1. to identify three major categories of teacher evaluation systems,
- to identify school districts with large high schools and mediumsized schools in which these three types of teacher evaluation systems were used,
- to develop a methodology for computing the evaluation costs associated with each type of evaluation system,
- to develop an attitudinal questionnaire to assess the relative degree of personnel satisfaction with each type of evaluation system,
- 5. to make this information available to school districts, teacher organizations, administrative organizations, school board associations, and graduate schools in education.

This chapter is divided into the following categories to examine the methods and procedures used in this study:

- 1. Identification of the population
- 2. Selection of the sample
- 3. Development of the instruments
- 4. Collection of the data
- 5. Treatment of the data

Identification of the Population

This study was intended to be of use to all school systems regardless of size or type of teacher evaluation system used. The model used, although geared to high schools with specific enrollments and designated teacher evaluation systems, could be modified with little effort to analyze educational institutions of any level with any method of teacher evaluation. The present study should be viewed as a prototype in this area of research, and replication with minor adjustments should pose few problems.

The population, therefore, could include all school districts, all teachers, all administrators, and all school board members.

Selection of the Sample

The population from which this sample was drawn included all senior high schools located in Iowa during the 1975-76 school year. A questionnaire administered to Iowa superintendents through the ISEA during the summer of 1975 called for respondents to identify the type of teacher evaluation system they were currently using and, among other items, to indicate if they were aware of the costs associated with their evaluation process. Only .005 percent indicated cost awareness.

This questionnaire, along with professional judgments by Iowa State University professors who were aware of different teacher evaluation procedures in the state, was used as the basis for selecting the districts to be studied.

Due to the uniqueness of this study, the fact that it was a

pioneering effort in this area of educational research, the fact that descriptive statistics were used more than inferential statistics, and the complexity of the various measurements obtained, it was felt that a relatively small sample thoroughly analyzed would be superior to a larger, less manageable sample.

Therefore, it was proposed that six school districts should be included in the sample. These included three districts with high school enrollments of 600 or less and three districts with high school enrollments of 1,000 or more.

Each of the groups of three districts included the following types of teacher evaluation systems: Rating Scales, Job Targets, or MBO, and Multiple Evaluator systems.

Evaluation cost data were obtained from each superintendent and the principal of each of the six high schools. It was assumed that the superintendent had a better overall awareness of developmental costs while the building principal was a more accurate source of yearly operational costs.

All administrative personnel who had teacher evaluation responsibilities were administered questionnaires to assess their level of satisfaction with the evaluation procedure. The questionnaire was also administered to school board members of the selected districts and to all high school teachers employed in the six schools studied.

In order to help assure accurate cost responses and honest attitudinal replies, each individual respondent as well as each school district was assured anonymity in this study.

Construction of the Instrument

Since no instrument could be found to measure cost-effectiveness of teacher evaluation systems, one was developed. It was comprised of the following elements:

- 1. Developmental Costs
 - a. research and development
 - b. workshops
 - c. meetings
 - d. consultants
 - e. issuance of written procedures
 - f. necessary forms
 - g. supplies and equipment
 - h. clerical and secretarial costs
 - i. other personnel costs
- 2. Operational Costs
 - a. supplies and materials
 - b. manpower
 - 1. administrative
 - 2. instructional
 - 3. secretarial/clerical
 - 4. students
 - c. other operational costs
- 3. Satisfaction Analysis
 - a. status
 - 1. school board member

- 2. administrator
- 3. teacher

b. demographic data

c. general attitude toward evaluation

- d. degree of involvement in current evaluation procedure
- e. satisfaction with current evaluation instrument

Developmental costs were listed separately, while implementation costs were divided by the number of cases of evaluation to produce a "per evaluation cost."

Personnel satisfaction questionnaires extracted data which was analyzed in relationship to operational costs to determine different degrees of cost-effectiveness.

A field test was conducted to determine how obtainable such cost data were and to scrutinize the instruments developed.

Collection of Data

The cost figures were obtained through telephone interviews with the superintendents and principals followed by the mailing of forms asking them to list specific teacher evaluation costs.

The satisfaction-level questionnaires were administered to school board members, administrators and teachers through the mail.

The interviews were held during the winter of 1975-76, and the questionnaires were administered shortly thereafter.

Treatment of Data

Following the collection of data, it was recorded, coded, and processed by the IBM 360 computer at Iowa State University Computer Center using the Statistical Package For the Social Sciences (SPSS).

Descriptive statistics were utilized. Frequency distributions were obtained for all variables. Means and standard deviations were obtained for each of the school districts studied, and the costs and personnelsatisfaction levels were compared between the large and medium-sized districts, among respondent types, and among the three types of teacher evaluation systems studied.

Inferential statistics were also used. Three-way Analysis of Variance with no interactions and with mean observations within each cell, as described by Kirk (1968), was utilized to measure personnel satisfaction (36, p. 227). Two multiple range tests, Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffé, were used to compare significant mean differences. Because of the small number of schools studied, and because costs are not normally distributed, the cost data tended to be rank data rather than mean data more oriented toward the kinds of procedures used in parametric statistics. Therefore, a nonparametric ranking statistic, the Friedman Test (Conover, 1971), with blocks defined as school size and treatments being defined as the three evaluation procedures was employed for the cost analysis (14, p. 265). And regression analysis was also used to search for dominant variables that could be used to build prediction models. The results of these analyses and their implications are presented in Chapters IV and V.

CHAPTER IV. FINDINGS

This chapter reports and describes the major findings with respect to the attitudes of teachers, administrators, and school board members toward teacher performance evaluation and the costs associated with different evaluation procedures. Descriptive data of the sample who participated in the study are provided in the Appendix. Analyses of the data relative to the hypotheses stated in Chapter I appear below.

The selected sample for the study included high school teachers, administrators and school board members from six Iowa school districts. Half of the schools selected were termed "medium-sized" with high school enrollments of less than 600. The other half were termed "large" with high school enrollments of 1,000 or more. Additionally, each school was selected on the basis of the teacher evaluation procedure currently in use. The three evaluation procedures chosen, rating scales, job targets or MBO, and multiple evaluators, were selected so that each type was represented by both a medium-sized and a large high school

Statistical analyses used to determine if and where significant differences existed were: Analysis of Variance, Regression Analysis, two multiple range tests (Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffé), and the Friedman Test.

Of the sixteen null hypotheses tested, eight were found with significant differences. They are presented below with their statistical findings. Each hypothesis is related to a specific questionnaire item and appropriately identified. The questionnaire may be found in its

entirety in the Appendix.

Significant Findings

Null Hypothesis 2. There is no significant difference among respondent types in their agreement of the major purpose of teacher evaluation as the improvement of instruction.

- a. relative to school size
- b. relative to evaluation procedure(Questionnaire Item 10)

Table 1 shows highly significant differences among respondent types in their perception of the major purpose of teacher evaluation as the improvement of instruction.

Mean differences among respondent types on the item are shown in Table 2 with administrators most strongly agreeing with this contention followed by board members and teachers. Both Student-Newman-Keuls (SNK)

				<u></u>
Source	SS	df	MS	F
Size	0.125	1	0.125	1.869
Respondent	2.134	2	1.067	15.903**
Procedure	0.285	2	0.143	2.127
Residual	0.805	12	0.067	

Table 1. Analysis of variance

** Highly significant (.01) level.

and Scheffe show a significant difference in teachers' attitude from either administrators or board members. Yet, on the Likert Scale for this item, all three respondent types would fall into the "strongly agree" category with administrators and board members nearer the top of this category and teachers nearer the bottom, almost in the "agree" category.

Table 2. Multiple comparison of means for significant variables Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffé

<u>Variable</u>			
Respondent	Administrator	Board member	Teacher
Mean	1.167	1.372	1.978

Null Hypothesis 4: There is no significant difference among respondent types' degree of involvement in developing their current teacher evaluation procedure. a. relative to school size b. relative to evaluation procedure

(Questionnaire Item 12)

Table 3 shows a significant F value for respondent types in their degree of involvement in developing their evaluation procedure.

Administrators surveyed recorded a higher level of involvement in developing their current evaluation procedure followed by board

Source	SS	df	MS	F
Size	0.0615	1	0.615	0.796
Respondent	8.091	2	4.045	5.233*
Procedure	0.025	2	0.102	0.132
Residual	9.277	12	0.773	

Table 3. Analysis of variance

* Significant (.05) level.

members and teachers, as seen in Table 4. The Student-Newman-Keuls test shows administrators as significantly different from both board members and teachers, while the more stringent Scheffé test shows significant differences between administrators and teachers only. In either event, administrators exhibited considerably more involvement in developing the evaluation procedures.

Table 4. Multiple comparison of means for significant variables Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffe

Respondent	Administrator	Board member	Teacher
Mean	2.250	3.456	3.818
SNK			
Scheffe			

Null Hypothesis 5: There is no significant difference among respondent types' attitude toward the teacher evaluation procedure currently used in their school.

a. relative to school size

b. relative to evaluation procedure

(Questionnaire Item 13)

Highly significant differences among both respondent types and evaluation procedures on this item are indicated in Table 5.

Source	SS	df	MS	F
Size	0.013	1	0.013	0.057
Respondent	4.309	2	2.154	9.288**
Procedure	3.711	2	1,855	7.999**
Residual	2.784	12	0.232	

Table 5. Analysis of variance

** Highly significant (.01) level.

As can be seen from Table 6, teachers were most critical of their current evaluation procedure, followed very closely by board members, with administrators least critical.

When analyzing mean differences according to evaluation procedures, multiple evaluators, slightly better than "neutral" on the Likert Scale, came off worst followed by job target/MBO while rating scales were viewed most favorably by all personnel.

<u>Variable</u>			
Respondent	Teacher	Board member	Administrator
Mean	3.295	3.296	4.333
Procedure	Multiple	JT/MBO	Rating
Mean	3.092	3.628	4.204
			
·			

Table 6. Multiple comparison of means for significant variables Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffé

- Null Hypothesis 6: There is no significant difference among respondent types' perception of the level of priority teacher evaluation is considered to hold by the school board in their district.
 - a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure
 - (Questionnaire Item 14)

Significant differences are shown in Table 7 among respondent types. Mean comparisons in Table 8 show teachers most critical in their perception of the board's priority, yet they are still on the positive side of neutral, while administrators are more favorably disposed toward the board with board members themselves most favorable of all. While the Student-Newman-Keuls test shows teachers significantly different from both administrators and board members, Scheffé reveals differences between teachers and board members only.

Source	SS	df	MS	F
Size	2.236	1	0.236	0.855
Respondent	2.949	2	1.474	5.339*
Procedure	1.583	2	0.792	2.866
Residual	3.314	12	0.276	

Table 7. Analysis of variance

* Significant (.05) level.

Table 8. Multiple comparison of means for significant variables Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffe

<u>Variable</u>				
Respondent	Teacher	Administrator	Board member	
Mean	3.417	4.083	4.385	
SNK				
Scheffé				

- Null Hypothesis 8: There is no significant difference among respondent types' perception of whether the teacher evaluation procedure in their school warrants the costs involved.
 - a. relative to school size
 - b. relative to evaluation procedure

(Questionnaire Item 16)

Highly significant differences are found among respondent types, as seen in Table 9.

Source	SS	df	MS	F
Size	0.190	1	0.190	0.827
Respondent	3.378	2	1.689	7.371**
Procedure	0.172	2	0.086	0.376
Residual	2.749	12	0.229	

Table 9. Analysis of variance

** Highly significant (.01) level.

Teachers, though slightly more positive than neutral, held the lowest estimation of the worth of the costs of evaluation while administrators viewed the results versus costs as positive, and school board members viewed them highest of all. No respondent groups has any real knowledge of these costs. As Table 10 shows, teachers were significantly different from both administrators and board members on this item.

Table 10. Multiple comparison of means for significant variables Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffé

Variable				
Respondent	Teacher	Administrator	Board member	
Mean	3.177	4.000	4.169	

Null Hypothesis 9: There is no significant difference among respondent types who favor retaining the teacher evaluation procedure currently used in their district. a. relative to school size b. relative to evaluation procedure (Questionnaire Item 17)

Here a significant difference was found among evaluation procedures (see Table 11).

Table 11. Analysis of variance

			•	
Source	SS	df	MS	F
Size	0.237	1	0.237	0.516
Respondent	2.303	2	1.151	2.512
Procedure	5.234	2	2.617	5.710*
Residual	5.499	12	0.458	

* Significant (.05) level.

Although all three procedures rated above the neutral category, rating scales ranked ahead of the other two with job targets/MBO next and multiple evaluators as least favored. Although the three means fell into two different response categories (respondents in schools using rating scales strongly agreeing while respondents in schools using the other two procedures were in the "agree" category) neither multiple range test uncovered significant differences among means (see Table 12).

Rating	JT/MBO	Multiple
1,639	2.381	2,956

Table 12. Multiple comparison of means for significant variables Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffé

Null Hypothesis 12: There is no significant difference among respondent types' perception of the strengths of their teacher evaluation procedure. a. relative to school size b. relative to evaluation procedure (Questionnaire Items 20a and 20b)

The first "strength" of current evaluation procedures on the questionnaire was, "Teacher evaluation is the key element of systematic personnel procedures." Significant results occurred on this item relative to respondent type (Table 13).

Table 13. Analysis of variance

Source	SS	df	MS	F
Size	0.097	1	0.097	3.159
Respondent	0.270	1	0.270	8.761*
Procedure	0.047	2	0.023	0.755
Residual	0.123	4	0.031	

*Significant (.05) level.

Comparing mean differences, we see that teachers checked this "strength" least frequently, while board members did so more than half the time and administrators did so the most of all, three-fourths of the time. Teachers were shown to be significantly different from both board members and administrators in their reaction to this "strength" (see Table 14).

Talbe 14. Multiple comparison of means for significant variables Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffe

<u>Variable</u>		D	
Respondent	Teacher	Board Member	Administrator
Mean	0.248	0.618	0.750

The second strength of current evaluation procedures was, "Teacher evaluation improves instruction." Here highly significant differences were found among respondent types, as seen in Table 15.

Table 16 shows that although teachers checked this strength over half the time, they were still the least to do so, followed by board members, while administrators checked it consistently for the highest rating possible. On this item, each of the three respondent types proved to be significantly different from each of the other two.

Source	SS	df	MS	F
Size	0.001	1	0.001	0.373
Respondent	0.350	1	0.350	124.711**
Procedure	0.005	2	0.002	0.867
Residual	0.011	4	0.003	
مادماد	······			

Table 15. Analysis of variance

Table 16. Multiple comparison of means for significant variables Student-Newman-Keuls and Scheffe

<u>Variable</u>			
Respondent	Teacher	Board member	Administrator
Mean	0.547	0.881	1.000

Friedman's Test, a nonparametric statistic, was used to analyze the cost data. No significant differences in costs were found among evaluation procedures in all cases. However, when comparing costs related to school size, the following picture emerged (Table 17).

In order to execute Friedman's Test, real dollar values must be transformed into ranks. Table 18 shows the preceding figures as ranks with "1" the lowest, "2" the middle, and "3" the highest cost. The "1.5" rank is the result of there being two cost figures of equal value; thus they represent a tie in ranking and are computed as an average of "1" and "2".

		Rating	JT/MBO	Multiple
	per teacher	46	54	46
Medium	per session	37	24	23
	developmental	1050	18280	1395
	per teacher	62	91	55
Large	per session	17	45	28
	developmental	5455	78875	79040

Table 17. Consolidated cost table. Figures given are dollars

Table 18. Cost figures from Table 17 converted to ranks

		Rating	JT/MBO	Multiple
	per teacher	1.5	3	1.5
Medium	per session	3	2	1
	developmental	1	3	2
	per teacher	2	3	1
Large	per session	1	3	2
	developmental	1	2	3

If we were to reexamine the costs in Table 17, looking for differences between medium and large schools, we would continue to use "1" as the rank for the lower dollar value and "2" as the rank for the higher dollar value. Analyzing Null Hypothesis 14 in this light, we would see the following.

Null Hypothesis 14: There is no significant difference among annual per teacher cost of evaluation. a. relative to school size b. relative to evaluation procedure

Table 19. Friedman's Test

	Medium	Large	
Rating Scale	1	2	
Job Target/MBO	1	2	
Multiple Evaluators	1	2	
df = 1 T = 5* Chi-square table value = 3.84			

* Significant (.05) level.

Large schools proved to be significantly higher than medium sized schools in their annual per teacher cost of evaluation.

The same pattern appeared concerning total developmental costs with large schools significantly higher than medium-sized schools with this expenditure (see Table 20).

Null Hypothesis 16: There is no significant difference among developmental costs of the three teacher evaluation systems.

a. relative to school size

b. relative to evaluation procedure

In this instance, although dealing with developmental costs rather than annual per teacher costs, an identical ranking pattern emerged.

Table 20. Friedman's Test

	Medium	Large
Rating Scale	1	2
Job Target/MBO	1	2
Multiple Evaluators	1	2
df = 1 $T = 5^*$ Chi-square table value = 3.84		

*Significant (.05) level.

No significant differences were found among annual per evaluation session costs of teacher evaluation relative to either school size or evaluation procedure (null hypothesis 15).

Detailed cost analyses from all schools in the study may be found in the Appendix.

Regression

Regression models were constructed for each questionnaire item with the exception of items 20 and 21. Also included in the regression analysis were the cost figures. The intention was to determine which of the variables were most influential in predicting the outcome of the satisfaction levels. By far the predominant variable contributing to the variance of the questionnaire items was "salary." This variable occupied the first position in nine of the eleven items tested.

The only cases where something other than salary was the dominant factor were on questionnaire items 10 and 11. Item 10 read: "The major purpose of teacher evaluation is the improvement of instruction." Here "years in education" explained the greatest variance.

Item 11 was: "The current teacher evaluation procedure in my school does not have the improvement of instruction as its major purpose." On this item "school size" accounted most for the variance, and "salary" accounted for the second most variance.

It should be noted that after surveying the prediction models generated by the SPSS computer package, the model tended to account for only five percent of the total variance. "Salary" accounted for the major share of this five percent.

It can be concluded, therefore, that the degree of personnel satisfaction is not very well explained by the variables identified in this study.

Mean Responses for Nonsignificant Items

While the most important part of the study is the determination and examination of significant differences, it is also important in determining satisfaction levels to acknowledge where there was agreement. Presented below are the mean scores along with their respective questionnaire items for each category where no significant differences existed.

The Likert Scale for these items was: 1) Strongly agree, 2) Agree, 3) Neutral, 4) Disagree, 5) Strongly disagree.

Item 9: My general attitude toward teacher evaluation is very favorable. mean score: 1.799

Item 11: The current teacher evaluation procedure in my school does not have the improvement of instruction as its major purpose. Mean score: 3.700

Item 15: Sufficient financial resources are allocated for teacher
 evaluation in my district.
 Mean score: 2.789

Item 18: I would favor supplementing the current teacher evaluation system with additional procedures. Mean score: 2.549

Item 19: I would favor replacing the current teacher evaluation system with a different procedure. Mean score: 3.547 The remaining strengths and weaknesses of teacher evaluation procedures from the questionnaire that showed no significant differences are listed below. The respondent was to check those that he or she felt were applicable to his or her current evaluation procedure. They are listed in order of from most checked to least checked with the mean for each item.

Strengths

- Item 20c: Teacher evaluation motivates employees to more closely attain their potential. Mean score: .693
- Item 20e: Teacher evaluation helps validate the teacher selection process.

Mean score: .446

Item 20d: Teacher evaluation rewards superior teacher performance. Mean score: .263

Weaknesses

Item 21c: The lack of clear-cut definitions of what constitutes desirable teacher performance.

Mean score: .658

Item 21e: The lack of change in teachers' behavior as a result of evaluation.

Mean score: .576

Item 21b: The lack of validity and reliability of the evaluation instrument.

Mean score: .493

- Item 21a: The lack of expertise and objectivity of the evaluator. Mean score: .484
- Item 21d: The lack of a clear-cut relationship between a teacher's rating and his students' performance. Mean score: .484.

The findings of this study are summarized in Chapter V along with Conclusions, Discussion, and Recommendations.

CHAPTER V. CONCLUSIONS, DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The purpose of this study was to investigate, collect, organize, and analyze data about major categories of teacher evaluation systems, the costs involved, and the relative level of personnel satisfaction with each system. More specifically, the study was to develop measures of cost-effectiveness related to teacher evaluation to provide educational decision-makers with better bases for selecting teacher evaluation procedures.

The study was constructed to compare and analyze virtually all costs associated with teacher evaluation and to test the differences in responses from teachers, administrators and board members regarding their perception of their current teacher evaluation procedures.

The selected sample included six Iowa public school districts, three of which maintained high schools of less than 600 enrollment and three of which had a high school of at least 1,000 students. The schools were also selected on the basis of the teacher evaluation procedure they were currently using. The three major procedures chosen for the study were: rating scales, job targets or MBO and multiple evaluators; and schools were selected so that each evaluation procedure was represented in both school size categories.

Thirteen hypotheses were tested utilizing Analysis of Variance and two multiple range tests, Student-Neuman-Keuls and Scheffé. Three hypotheses were tested utilizing the Friedman test, a nonparametric statistic. All hypotheses included two subhypotheses which related

respondent types to school size and evaluation procedure. Also, all hypotheses were stated in null form, i.e., no significant differences among the variables under analysis. Regression analysis was also used in an attempt to isolate the variables which accounted for the greatest amount of variance found in this study.

Conclusions

Significant or highly significant differences were found in eight of the sixteen null hypotheses tested. Complete treatment and analysis of data is provided in Chapter IV. The reader should refer to that chapter for specific findings relative to the given questions of the study.

The remaining eight hypotheses uncovered no statistically significant differences, but questions relating to them help provide a profile of personnel attitudes toward evaluation, an integral part of this study. Results of these items may also be found in Chapter IV.

Discussion

The study attempted to provide an overall appraisal of personnel satisfaction with teacher evaluation by posing several interrelated questions. A composite view of this process shows that although all personnel were consistently highly favorable toward the concept of teacher evaluation in general, there was lack of agreement as to the major purpose of teacher evaluation with administrators and board members more disposed toward claiming the end of improved instruction than were teachers. Yet all three groups appeared rather indecisive as to whether the improvement of instruction was the major purpose of teacher evaluation within their schools.

There was a strong relationship between the degree of involvement personnel had in developing the current procedure and their attitude toward it. Administrators showed considerably more involvement in this process than either other group, and they also were more positive about the procedure than the others.

The degree of teacher involvement may be somewhat misleading when considering common practice in most schools. That is, generally a relatively small group of teachers is involved to a considerable degree while most of the teachers have little direct involvement. Accordingly, when the questionnaire polls all the teachers, averages dilute the considerable involvement of the few. Nevertheless, involvement approximated positive attitudes toward the evaluation procedure.

When it came to determining the level of priority teacher evaluation held with the board, teachers placed this lower than the other two groups while board members felt it was a high priority with them.

Most personnel felt there was no lack of adequate financial resources allocated for teacher evaluation in their school although none of them had any real awareness of the actual costs associated with evaluation. However, teachers held the lowest estimation of the effects of what they felt the costs were while administrators and board members felt the results of the expenditures were more worthwhile.

When it came to a choice of retaining, supplementing or replacing the current evaluation procedure there were no significant differences among respondent types. However, rating scales showed up most strongly

as the evaluation procedure to retain followed by job targets/MBO with multiple evaluators drawing the least support.

There was some agreement for supplementing the current system with additional procedures and considerably less desire to replace the current system completely.

As personnel reacted to some of the strengths and weaknesses of teacher evaluation based on recent research, there was more agreement than disagreement among personnel.

Two areas of difference in opinion had to do with the role of evaluation as part of the overall personnel procedure and the question of improvement of instruction.

On the first item less than one-fourth of the teachers saw evaluation as the key element of systematic personnel procedures, while this contention was held by over three-fifths of the board members and threefourths of the administrators.

The issue that proved to be most interesting involved the improvement of instruction as a strength of evaluation. Here highly significant differences extended among all three respondent types. Slightly over half of the teachers concurred with this as a strength of evaluation, eighty-eight percent of the board members did so while all of the administrators surveyed agreed with this strength.

Over two-thirds of all respondents agreed that evaluation is an employee motivator, while less than half thought it helped validate the teacher selection process, and only about one-fourth saw any rewards for superior teacher performance in evaluation.

Almost two-thirds cited the lack of clear definitions of good teaching as weakness while over half also admitted that evaluation makes little change in teacher behavior. The lack of validity and reliability of the evaluation instrument was noted by just under half, while slightly fewer cited the lack of evaluator expertise and the breadown between teacher ratings and student performance.

The findings tend to support notions about board members and administrators being more positive toward teacher evaluation than teachers are. A related point was that these two groups also had more to do with the implementation of the evaluation procedure than did the teachers. Most of the personnel sampled felt little strong resentment to their evaluation procedure, yet interestingly enough, the one that was most acceptable was rating scales, the oldest, most common and most criticized of the three procedures studied.

Considering the processes of the three procedures, this may suggest that teachers prefer less active involvement in the evaluation process than is demanded by job targets/MBO or multiple evaluators.

The cost data showed no significant differences among the evaluation procedures themselves, but large schools spent considerably more to develop their procedure, no matter which one it was, than did smaller schools.

Large schools also spent more on an annual basis to evaluate each teacher than did smaller schools. However, when it came to an annual per evaluation session measure, no differences appeared. This would suggest that large high schools hold fewer evaluation sessions per

teacher each year than do the medium-sized high schools.

When it came to determining the best predictor of personnel satisfaction, salary proved to be the best estimator. Higher salaries would suggest longer-tenured teachers and administrators while lower salaries would indicate youthful, inexperienced teachers, so it was not surprising that this item accounted for considerable variance.

Limitations

This investigation was limited to board members, administrators and high school teachers in six Iowa public schools. The data were based on the return of attitudinal questionnaires provided central office and building administrators. Statistical treatments compared mean scores of groups composed of widely ranging sizes (Ns).

Due to the small selected sample and the widely ranging Ns, conclusions should not provoke overgeneralization. Rather, they should serve as a basis or starting point for school districts to begin their own local studies in the area.

Recommendations

- Teachers must have a greater role in developing evaluation procedures if their support is to be expected and optimal benefits are to be derived from the teacher evaluation program.
- Cost analysis must grow as an administrative procedure for greater accountability. This could be facilitated by greater utilization of program budgeting.
- 3) Rating scales, the perennial evaluation instrument, should be

reexamined for possible modification. The best aspects of rating scales should be augmented with clearer preevaluation objectives and the use of multiple raters, including students.

Recommendations for Further Research

- The study should be replicated on a larger scale, perhaps statewide, under the auspices of combined professional educational associations to heighten cost awareness as it is being measured.
- 2) Modifications of the instruments should be made, particularly items 20 and 21 on the questionnaire. For more meaningful analysis these should be changed from a check list format to Likert Scales as used throughout much of the questionnaire.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Accountability and the teacher. NEA Briefing Memo No. 1. Washington, D.C., Jan., 1973. ERIC ED 076 558.
- Alkin, Marvin C. Accountability defined. UCLA Evaluation Comment 3, No. 3 (May, 1972): 1-5.
- Alkin, Marvin C. Evaluating the cost-effectiveness of instructional programs. <u>In</u> The evaluation of instruction: Issues and problems, pp. 221-255. Edited by M. C. Wilen and E. David. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1970.
- Babel, John, Jr. Teacher appraisal: How to make it more meaningful. A paper presented at AASA 104th Annual Convention, Atlantic City, N.J., April 12-16, 1972.
- Barr, A. S. "Problems in the measurement and prediction of teacher effectiveness." <u>In</u> Perspectives on the economics of education, pp. 412-418. Edited by Charles S. Benson. Boston: Houghton Mifflin Co., 1963.
- 6. Beegle, Charles W. and Brandt, Richard M. Observational methods in the classroom. Washington, D.C.: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development, 1973.
- 7. Beller, E. Kuno. Teacher evaluation: Why, what, and how! Peabody Journal of Education 48, No. 2 (Jan., 1971): 125-139.
- 8. Benson, Charles S., ed. Perspectives on the economics of education. Boston: Houghton Mifflin Co., 1963.
- 9. Biddle, B. J. and Ellena, W. J., eds. Contemporary research in teacher effectiveness. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1964.
- Brophy, Jere E. Achievement correlates. <u>In</u> Evaluating educational performance: A sourcebook of methods, instruments and examples, pp. 33-45. Edited by Herbert J. Walbert. Berkeley, Cal.: McCutchan Pub. Corp., 1974.
- 11. Cameron, William John. Perceptions of principals, teachers, and school board members of factors to be considered in a teacher evaluation formula based on student growth as adjusted for student characteristics and available facilities and materials. Unpublished doctoral dissertation. Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa, 1973.

- Carpenter, M. B. and Haggart, S. A. Cost-effectiveness analysis for educational planning. Educational Technology 10, No. 10 (Oct., 1970): 26-30.
- Conant, Eaton H. Teacher and paraprofessional work productivity: A public school cost effectiveness study. Lexington, Mass.: D. C. Heath and Company, 1973.
- 14. Conover, W. J. Practical nonparametric statistics. New York: John Wiley and Sons, Inc., 1971.
- Coombs, Philip H. and Hallak, Jacques. Managing educational costs. Published with the agreement of UNESCO: International Institute for Educational Planning. New York: Oxford University Press, 1972.
- Costin, F., Breenough, W. T. and Menges, R. J. Student ratings of college teaching: Reliability, validity and usefulness. Review of Educational Research 41 (1971): 511-535.
- Cronbach, L. J. and Suppes, P., eds. Research for tomorrow's schools: Disciplined inquiry for education. Report of the committee on educational research of the national academy of education. New York: Macmillan, 1969.
- 18. Davidoff, Stephen H. The development of an instrument designed to secure student assessment of teaching behaviors that correlate with objective measures of student achievement. Philadelphia School District, Pa.: Office of Research and Evaluation, Mar., 1970.
- 19. Edding, Friedrich. Methods of analyzing educational outlay. Paris: UNESCO, 1966.
- Flanders, N. A. Teacher influence, pupil attitudes, and achievement. USOE Cooperative Research Monograph, No. 12. Washington, D.C.: USOE, 1965.
- Flanders, N. A. and Simon, A. Teacher effectiveness. <u>In</u> Encyclopedia of educational research, fourth edition, pp. 1423-1434. Edited by R. L. Ebel. New York: Macmillan, 1969.
- Gephart, William J. Decision levels: A neglected factor in costbenefit analysis. <u>In</u> The Educational Technology Review Series Number Eleven: Evaluation of Education, pp. 80-81. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Educational Technology Publications, Jan., 1973.
- 23. Ghiselli, E. E. Dimensional problems of criteria. Journal of Applied Psychology 40 (Feb., 1956): 1-4.

- 24. Glass, Gene. Teacher effectiveness. <u>In</u> Evaluating educational performance: A sourcebook of methods, instruments and examples, pp. 11-30. Edited by Herbert J. Goldberg. Berkeley, Cal.: McCutchan Pub. Corp., 1974.
- 25. Goldman, Thomas A., ed. Cost-effectiveness analysis: New approaches in decision-making. New York: Frederick A. Praeger Publishers, 1967.
- 26. Hagen, Elizabeth P. and Thorndike, Robert L. Evaluation. <u>In</u> Encyclopedia of educational research, third edition, pp. 482-485. Edited by Chester W. Harris. New York: Macmillan Co., 1960.
- Hartley, Harry J. PPBS and an analysis of cost-effectiveness. <u>In</u> School evaluation: The politics and process, pp. 224-239. Edited by Ernest R. House. Berkeley, Cal.: McCutchan Pub. Corp., 1973.
- Hartley, Harry J. Theoretical bases for program budgeting--some limitations. <u>In</u> Proceedings of the Annual Workshop for School Business Officials, pp. 3-13. Edited by Chester Kiser. Buffalo: State Univ. of N.Y., Jan., 1969.
- 29. Hayes, Robert E. A way to evaluate and to improve classroom teaching effectiveness. Harrisburg, Pa.: State Dept. of Education, 1968.
- 30. Herman, Jerry J. Developing an effective staff-evaluation program. West Nyack, N.Y.: Parker Pub. Co., Inc., 1973.
- 31. Hidlebaugh, Everett J. A model for developing a teacher performance evaluation system: A multiple appraiser approach. An unpublished doctoral dissertation. Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa, 1973.
- 32. Horne, Richard B. Status of cost effectiveness as a method of analysis in education. <u>In</u> Proceedings of the 24th Annual State Conference on Educational Research, "Evaluation--try it, you'll like it," pp. 103-104. Burlingame, Cal.: California Teachers' Association, Nov., 1972.
- 33. House, Ernest R., ed. School evaluation: The politics and process. Berkeley, Cal.: McCutchan Pub. Corp., 1973.
- 34. Increasing the effectiveness of education management: A research proposal. Columbus, Ohio: School Management Inst., Inc., April 20, 1968.
- 35. Jones, Anthony S. A realistic approach to teacher evaluation. The Clearing House 46, No. 7 (March, 1972): 474-481.
- 36. Kirk, Roger E. Experimental design procedures for the behavioral sciences. Belmont, Cal.: Brooks-Cole Pub., A Division of Wadsworth Publishing, 1968.

- 37. Klein, Stephen P. Evaluating teachers for outcome accountability. UCLA Evaluation Comment 3, No. 3 (May, 1972): 5-11.
- 38. Koblitz, Minnie W. Judging the teacher. Today's Education 62, No. 4 (April, 1973): 46-48.
- 39. Krystal, Sheila and Henrie, Samuel. Educational accountability and evaluation. Prep Report No. 35. U.S. Dept. of HEW/Office of Education National Center for Educational Communication, Berkeley, Cal., 1972.
- Lawler, E. S. Differing rates of progress of classes under the same and different teachers. The Journal of Educational Research 58 (1964): 84-86.
- 41. Levin, Henry M. Cost-effectiveness analysis and policy-profusion, confusion, promise. HEW R&D Memo No. 41. Stanford, Cal.: Stanford Center for R&D in Teaching, Dec., 1968.
- 42. Lewis, James. Appraising teacher performance. West Nyack, N.Y.: Parker Publishing Co., Inc., 1973.
- 43. Machlup, Fritz. The production and distribution of knowledge in the United States. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton Univ. Press, 1962.
- MacKay, D. A. Evaluation of personnel: Practices and problems. <u>In</u> School system personnel: Administrative practices and problems. Regional Invitational Annual Conference for School Administrators, pp. 61-64. Edited by D. Friesen and C. S. <u>Bumbarger</u>. Banff, Alberta: Alberta Univ., Edmunton, April, 1971.
- 45. Marquardt, Lloyd D. and McCormick, Ernest J. Attribute ratings and profiles of the job elements of the position analysis questionnaire (PAQ). Purdue Univ., Lafayette, Ind.: Occupational Research Center, June, 1972.
- 46. McCollough, James D. Estimating systems costs. <u>In</u> Cost-effectiveness analysis: New approaches in decision-making, pp. 69-90. Edited by Thomas Goldman. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, Publishers, 1967.
- 47. McKenna, Bernard H. A context for teacher evaluation. National Elementary Principal 52 (Feb., 1973): 18-23.
- 48. McNally, Harold J. What makes a good evaluation program. National Elementary Principal 52 (Feb., 1973): 24-29.
- McNeil, John. Toward accountable teachers. New York: Holt, Rinehart, Winston, 1971.

- McNeil, John D. and Popham, W. James. The assessment of teacher competence. <u>In</u> Second handbook of research on teaching, pp. 218-244. Edited by R. M. W. Travers. Washington, D.C.: Am. Ed. Research Assoc., 1973.
- 51. Medley, Donald M. A process approach to teacher evaluation. National Elementary Principal 52 (Feb., 1973): 33-38.
- 52. Mueller, Dorothy G. How to evaluate teaching. The Journal of Teacher Education 22, No. 2 (Summer, 1971): 229-244.
- 53. Musella, D. Improving teacher evaluation. The Journal of Teacher Education 21 (1970): 15-21.
- 54. Niskanen, William A. Measures of effectiveness. <u>In</u> Cost-effectiveness analysis: New approaches in decision-making, pp. 17-32. Edited by Thomas A. Goldman. New York: Frederick A. Praeger Publishers, 1967.
- 55. Odiorne, George S. Management by objectives: A system of managerial leadership. New York: Pitman Publishing Corp., 1965.
- 56. Pi Lambda Theta: The evaluation of teaching. 2nd Catena. Washington, D.C.: Pi Lambda Theta, 1967.
- 57. Poliakoff, Lorraine. Recent trends in evaluating school personnel. National Elementary Principal 52 (Feb., 1973): 39-44.
- Popham, W. James. Validation results: Performance tests of teaching proficiency in vocational education. Paper presented at the American Ed. Research Assoc. meeting, Los Angeles, Feb., 5-8, 1969.
- 59. Popham, W. James, ed. Evaluation in education: Current applications. Berkeley, Cal.: McCutchan Pub. Corp., 1974.
- 60. Redfern, George B. How to appraise teaching performance. Columbus, Ohio: School Management Institute, Inc., 1963.
- Redfern, George B. How to evaluate teaching: A performance objectives approach. Worthington, Ohio: School Management Institute, 1972.
- 62. Redfern, George B. Legally mandated evaluation. National Elementary Principal 52 (Feb., 1973): 45-50.
- Ronan, W. W. Evaluating College classroom teaching effectiveness. Prep Report No. 34. U.S. Dept. HEW/Office of Ed. National Center for Educational Communication, Atlanta, Georgia, 1972.

- 64. Rose, Gale W. The effects of administrative evaluation. The National Elementary Principal 43 (Nov., 1963): 50-56.
- 65. Rosenshine, Barak. Evaluation of classroom instruction. Review of Educational Research 40, No. 2 (April, 1970): 279-300.
- 66. Ross, Donald M. and Brown, Jennings G. Cost of evaluating faculty performance at Antelope Valley Community College for the 1972-1973 school year. Paper presented at California Junior College Association Research Conference, Asilomer, Cal., May 3, 1973.
- 67. Rubin, Louis J., ed. Improving in-service education: Proposals and procedures for change. Boston, Mass.: Allyn and Bacon, Inc., 1971.
- Ryans, David G. Teacher behavior can be evaluated. <u>In</u> The evaluation of teaching: A report of the second pi lambda theta catena, pp. 43-64. Washington, D.C.: Pi Lambda Theta, 1967.
- 69. Shaw, June S. Students evaluate teachers and (better sit down) it works. Nation's Schools 91, No. 4 (April, 1973): 49-53.
- 70. Simon, Anita and Boyer, E. Gil. Mirrors for behavior: An anthology of classroom observation instruments, Vol. 3, No. 2. Philadelphia, Penn.: Research for Better Schools, Inc., Jan., 1968.
- 71. Smith, B. O. Teaching: Conditions of its evaluation. <u>In</u> The evaluation of teaching: A report of the second pi lambda theta catena, pp. 65-84. Washington, D.C.: Pi Lambda Theta, 1967.
- 72. Smithman, Harold H. and Lucio, William H. Supervision by objectives: Pupil achievement as a measure of teacher performance. Educational Leadership 31, No. 4 (Jan., 1974): 338-344.
- 73. Stallings, John W. Cost effectiveness in education. Proceedings of the 24th Annual State Conference on Education Research, "Evaluation--try it, you'll like it," pp. 95-102. Burlingame, Cal.: California Teachers' Association, Nov., 1972.
- 74. Stemnock, Suzanne K. Evaluating the evaluator. ERS Circular No. 4, Washington, D.C., 1973.
- 75. Stufflebeam, Danial L. and others. Educational evaluation and decision-making. National study committee on evaluation, PDK, Bloomington, Ind., 1971.
- 76. Subkoviak, Michael J. Method and evaluation of educational entities. <u>In</u> Educational evaluation: Analysis and responsibility, pp. 35-52. Edited by Michael W. Apple, Henry S. Lufler, and Michael J. Subkoviak. Berkeley, Cal.: McCutchan Pub. Corp., 1974.

- 77. Teacher evaluation. Prep Report #21. National Center for Educational Communication (DHEW/OE). Washington, D.C., Jan., 1971.
- 78. Throne, John M. Inappropriateness of inferential and insufficiency of descriptive statistics in educational evaluation: The problem and a solution. Paper presented at the annual meeting of AERA, New York, 1971.
- 79. Trullinger, Gerald Dean. A model for post-appraisal follow-up-an essential link in the process of improving teacher performance. An unpublished doctoral dissertation. Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa, 1974.
- Wagoner, Roderic L. and O'Hanlon, James P. Teacher attitude toward evaluation. The Journal of Teacher Education 19, No. 4 (Winter, 1968): 471-475.
- Walberg, Herbert J., ed. Evaluating educational performance: A sourcebook of methods, instruments and examples. Berkeley, Cal., McCutchan Publishing Corp., 1974.
- 82. Ward, Ted W. and Ivey, John E., Jr. Improvement of educational practice. <u>In</u> Encyclopedia of educational research, fourth edition, pp. 626-633. Edited by Ted W. Ward and John E. Ivey, Jr. New York: Macmillan Co., 1969.
- 83. Wicks, Larry E. Teacher evaluation. Today's Education 62, No. 3 (March, 1973): 42-43.
- 84. Wittrock, M. C. and Wiley, David E., eds. The evaluation of instruction: Issues and problems. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1970.
- 85. Wolf, Robert L. How teachers feel toward evaluation. <u>In</u> School evaluation: The politics and process, pp. 156-168. Edited by Ernest R. House. Berkeley, Cal.: McCutchan Pub. Corp., 1973.

APPENDIX

	Teacher	Adminis- trators	Board members	Row totals
Percent of total				
respondents	89.0	2.8	8.2	100.0
Age				
under 30	24.5	0.6	0.0	25.1
31-40	31.0	0.6	3.4	35.1
41-50	19.4	0.9	3.1	23.5
51 - 60	10.7	0.6	0.9	12.2
over 60	3.4	0.0	0.6	4.1
Sex				
Female	· 32.5	0.0	2.8	35.3
Male	56.5	2.8	5.4	64.7
Years in education				
0-8	32.4	0.3	5.0	37.7
9-17	32.4	1.3	2.5	36.2
18-26	16.4	0.3	0.3	17.0
27-35	6.0	0.9	0.3	7.2
36 or more	1.9	0.0	0.0	1.9
Years in system				
0-8	47.0	0.9	5.6	53.6
9-17	25.7	1.3	1.9	28.8
18-26	13.2	0.6	0.3	14.1
27-35	2.8	0.0	0.3	3.1
36 or more	0.3	0.0	0.0	0.3
Annual salary				
under \$10,000	12.8	0.0	not	12.8
\$10,000-\$12,500	25.8	0.0	reported	25.8
\$12,501-\$15,000	23.5	0.0	•	23.5
\$15,001-\$17,500	22.1	0.0		22.1
\$17,501-\$20,000	10.1	1.0		11.1
over \$20,000	0.0	2.0		2.0
Evaluation procedure				
Rating Scale	28.5	0.9	2.2	31.7
Job Target/MBO	31.3	1.3	3.1	35.7
Multiple Eval.	29.2	0.6	2.8	32.6
Assoc. with district				
when proced. begun				
Yes	60.1	2.5	3.5	66.1
No	29.1	0.3	4.4	33.9

Profile of Respondents Given in Percentages^a (Total N=319)

^aPercentages do not total 100% in all cases due to rounding error or missing cases.

TEACHER EVALUATION QUESTIONNAIRE

This questionnaire is part of a study intended to better understand the current status of teacher evaluation and to find ways in which it might be improved. The focus of the study is on overall comparisons rather than specific schools; therefore, anonymity is assured to both individual respondents and school districts. Your professional opinions on the following questions are valued and appreciated.

Please place a check mark in the appropriate blanks.

- 1. Age: 1) Under 30 2) 31-40 3) 41-50 4) 51-60 5) Over 60
- 2. Sex: 1) Female ____ 2) Male ____.
- Position currently held in this school system: 1) Teacher _____
 Administrator _____
 School Board Member _____.
- 4. Number of years you have served in education: 1) 0-8 ____ 2) 9-17 ____ 3) 18-26 ____ 4) 27-35 ____ 5) 36 or more ____.
- 5. Number of years in this school system: 1) 0-8 ____ 2) 9-17 ____ 3) 18-26 ____ 4) 27-35 ____ 5) 36 or more ____.
- 6. Annual salary: 1) under \$10,000____ 2) \$10,000-\$12,500____ 3) \$12,501-\$15,000____ 4) \$15,001-\$17,500____ 5) \$17,501-\$20,000____ 6) over \$20,000_____
- 7. What type of teacher evaluation procedure is currently used in your school? (See brief descriptions on page 3 of questionnaire.) 1) Rating Scale _____
 2) Job Targets or MBO _____ 3) Multiple Evaluators _____.
- 8. Were you associated with this school when this evaluation procedure was first implemented ? 1) Yes _____ 2) No _____.

Please indicate your reaction to the following statements on the accompanying rating scales.

- 9. My general attitude toward teacher evaluation is very favorable.
 - 1) Strongly agree ____ 2) Agree ____ 3) Neutral ____ 4) Disagree _____
 - 5) Strongly disagree ____.
- 10. The major purpose of teacher evaluation is the improvement of instruction. 1) Strongly agree _____ 2) Agree _____ 3) Neutral ____ 4) Disagree _____ 5) Strongly disagree _____.
- 11. The current teacher evaluation procedure in my school does not have the improvement of instruction as its major purpose.
 - 1) Strongly agree ____ 2) Agree ____ 3) Neutral ____ 4) Disagree _____ 5) Strongly disagree ____.
- 12. As an individual, I was extensively involved in developing the current teacher evaluation procedure.
 1) Strongly agree _____ 2) Agree _____ 3) Neutral _____
 4) Disagree _____ 5) Strongly disagree _____.
- 13. The teacher evaluation procedure currently used in my school is inferior. 1) Strongly agree _____ 2) Agree _____ 3) Neutral _____ 4) Disagree _____ 5) Strongly disagree _____.

- 14. The Board of Education rates teacher evaluation as a low priority in my district.
 1) Strongly agree _____ 2) Agree _____ 3) Neutral _____ 4) Disagree _____
 5) Strongly disagree _____.
- 15. Sufficient financial resources are allocated for teacher evaluation in my district. 1) Strongly agree _____ 2) Agree _____ 3) Neutral _____ 4) Disagree _____
- 16. The results or effects of teacher evaluation in my school do not varrant the costs. 1) Strongly agree _____ 2) Agree _____ 3) Heutral, 4) Disagree _____ 5) Strongly disagree _____.
- 17. T would favor retaining the teacher evaluation procedure currently used in my school.
 1) Strongly agree _____ 2) Agree _____ 3) Neutral _____ 4) Disagree _____
 5) Strongly disagree _____.
- 13. I would favor supplementing the current teacher evaluation system with additional procedures.
 1) Strongly agree _____ 2) Agree _____ 3) Heutral _____ 4) Disagree _____
 5) Strongly disagree _____.
- 19. I would favor replacing the current teacher evaluation system with a different procedure. 1) Strongly agree ____ 2) Agree ____ 3) Neutral ____ 4) Disagree _____ 5) Strongly disagree ____.
- 20. According to current literature in the field, some major strengths of teacher evaluation are as follows:

Please check any strengths you feel apply to your current teacher evaluation procedure.

- a. Teacher evaluation is the key element of systematic personnel procedures
- 5. Teacher evaluation improves instruction.
- c. Teacher evaluation motivates imployees to more closely attain their potential.
- d. Teacher evaluation rewards superior teacher performance.
- e. Teacher evaluation helps validate the teacher selection process.
- 21. According to current literature in the field, some major weaknesses of teacher evaluation are as follows:

Please check any weaknesses you feel apply to your current teacher evaluation procedure.

- a. The lack of expertise and objectivity of the evaluator.
- b. The lack of validity and reliability of the evaluation instrument.
- c. The lack of clear cut definitions of what constitutes desirable teacher performance.
- d. The lack of a clear cut relationship between a teacher's rating and his students' performance.
- e. The lack of change in teachers' behavior as a result of evaluation.

Descriptions of teacher evaluation procedures:

Rating Scale A list of characteristics of teacher behavior judged for degree of adequacy by an evaluator who is generally the building principal. _____

TEACHER EVALUATION QUESTIONNAIRE

Job Targets The measuring of mutually agreed upon objectives against which teachers' performance is evaluated.

<u>Hanagement By Objective</u> (HBO) A process whereby the superior and subordinate jointly identify goals, define individual major areas of responsibility in terms of results expected, and use these measures as guides for operating the unit and assessing the contribution of each of its members.

Hultiple Evaluators The participation of personnel such as the principal, supervisors, peer teachers, and students in determining the performance level of a teacher.

Please return this questionnaire, unsigned, to the high school principal. Thank you for your professional assistance.

School Size Medium	
Type of teacher evaluation procedure currently in use. <u>Rating Scale</u> Number of years current teacher evaluation procedure has been in use.	
Development Costs	
1. Humber of teachers involved.	8
2. Number of high school teachers involved.	2
3. Average number of hours for each teacher involved.	8
4. Average teacher salary per hour.	\$7.90
5. Total cost of teacher time. (Multiply line 1 times line 3; then multiply this product times line 4)	\$505.60
G. Humber of administrators involved.	4
7. Number of high school administrators involved.	1
8. Average number of hours for each administrator.	10
9. Average administrator salary per hour. \$	12.34
10. Total cost of administrator time. (Hultiply line 6 times line 8; then multiply this product times line 9)	\$493.60
11. Number of clerical/secretarial personnel involved.	1
12. Average number of hours for each such person.	6
13. Average clerical/secretarial salary per hour.	\$3.40
14. Total cost of clerical/secretarial time. Hultiply line 11 times line 12; then multiply this product times line 13)	\$20.40
15. Consultants fees.	0
16. Special workshop costs.	0
17. Any other research and development costs.	\$20.00
13. Cost of supplies, materials, and equipment.	\$10.00
19. Miscelleneous costs.	0
20. Approximate total developmental costs of current teacher evaluation system. (The sum of lines 5, 10, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18 and 19)	\$1050.00

COST AMAYLSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS				
School Size Large				
Type of teacher evaluation procedure currently in use. <u>Rating S</u> Number of years current teacher evaluation procedure has been in u		3		
Development Costs				
1. Number of teachers involved.	8			
2. Number of high school teachers involved.	2			
3. Average number of hours for each teacher involved.				
4. Average teacher salary per hour.	\$10.00			
5. Total cost of teacher time. (Multiply line 1 times line 3; then multiply this product times line 4)		<u>\$2800.00</u>		
G. Humber of administrators involved.	4			
7. Humber of high school administrators involved.	1			
8. Average number of hours for each administrator.	35			
9. Average administrator salary per nour.	\$15.00			
10. Total cost of administrator time. (Hultiply line 6 times line 8; then multiply this product times line 9)		<u>\$2100.00</u>		
11. Humber of clerical/secretarial personnel involved.	<u>0</u>			
12. Average number of hours for each such person.	0			
13. Average clerical/secretarial salary per hour.	- -	-		
14. Total cost of clerical/secretarial time. Nultiply line 11 times line 12; then multiply this product times line 13)		0		
15. Consultants fees.		\$150.00		
lú. Special workshop costs.		\$ 80.00		
17. Any other research and development costs.		\$100.00		
13. Cost of supplies, materials, and equipment.		\$150.00		
19. Miscellaneous costs.		\$ 75.00		
20. Approximate total developmental costs of current teacher evaluation system. (The sum of lines 5, 10, 14, 15, 16, 17,	18			
and 19)		\$5455.00		

COST ANAYLSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS				
School Size <u>Medium</u>				
Type of teacher evaluation procedure currently in use. Job Targets Number of years current teacher evaluation procedure has been in use.				
Development Costs				
1. Number of teachers involved.	137			
2. Number of high school teachers involved.	34			
3. Average number of hours for each teacher involved.	1.5			
4. Average teacher salary per hour.	\$6.48			
5. Total cost of teacher time. (hultiply line 1 times line 3; then multiply this product times line 4)	\$1	3,316.00		
G. Humber of administrators involved.	5			
7. Number of high school administrators involved.	1			
8. Average number of hours for each administrator.	53			
9. Average administrator salary per hour.	\$16.46			
10. Total cost of administrator time. (Hultiply line 6 times line 3; then multiply this product times line 9)	Ş	4,362.00		
11. Humber of clerical/secretarial personnel involved.	5			
12. Average number of hours for each such person.	11			
13. Average clerical/secretarial salary per hour.	\$2.57			
14. Total cost of clerical/secretarial time. Nultiply line 11 times line 12; then multiply this product times line 13)		\$141.35		
15. Consultants fees.		0		
lú. Special workshop costs.		00		
17. Any other research and development costs.		\$400.00		
13. Cost of supplies, materials, and equipment.		\$ 60.00		
19. Miscellaneous costs.		0		
20. Approximate total developmental costs of current teacher evaluation system. (The sum of lines 5, 10, 14, 15, 16, 17, and 19)	13 \$	18,280.00		

COCT ANAYLSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS			
School Size Large			
Type of teacher evaluation procedure currently in use. <u>Job Targets</u> Humber of years current teacher evaluation procedure has been in use.			
Development Costs			
1. Number of teachers involved.	1183		
2. Humber of high school teachers involved.	271		
3. Average number of hours for each teacher involved.	5		
4. Average teacher salary per hour.	\$10.00		
5. Total cost of teacher time. (Hultiply line l times line 3; then multiply this product times line 4)	\$59 <u>,150.00</u>		
6. Number of administrators involved.	51		
7. Number of high school administrators involved.	12		
8. Average number of hours for each administrator.	25		
9. Average administrator salary per hour.	\$13,00		
10. Total cost of administrator time. (Nultiply line 6 times line 8; then multiply this product times line 9)	\$16,575.00		
11. Number of clerical/secretarial personnel involved.	0		
12. Average number of hours for each such person.	00		
13. Average clerical/secretarial salary per hour.			
14. Total cost of clerical/secretarial time. Nultiply line 11 times line 12; then multiply this product times line 13)	0		
15. Consultants fees.	0		
lú. Special workshop costs.	\$2,000.00		
17. Any other research and development costs.	\$1,000.00		
18. Cost of supplies, materials, and equipment.	\$100.00		
19. Miscellaneous costs.	\$ 50.00		
20. Approximate total developmental costs of current teacher evaluation system. (The sum of lines 5, 10, 14, 15, 16, 17, and 19)	13 \$78,875.00		

COST AMAYLSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS

School Size <u>Medium</u>	
Type of teacher evaluation procedure currently in use. <u>Multiple</u> Number of years current teacher evaluation procedure has been in	
Development Costs	
1. Number of teachers involved.	15
2. Number of high school teachers involved.	4
3. Average number of hours for each teacher involved.	2
4. Average teacher salary per hour.	\$5.85
5. Total cost of teacher time. (Hultiply line 1 times line 3; then multiply this product times line 4)	\$ 175.50
6. Humber of administrators involved.	7
7. Humber of high school administrators involved.	2_
8. Average number of hours for each administrator.	15
9. Average administrator salary per hour.	<u>\$10.9</u> 0
10. Total cost of administrator time. (Nultiply line 6 times line 8; then multiply this product times line 9)	\$ <u>1145.00</u>
11. Number of clerical/secretarial personnel involved.	0
12. Average number of hours for each such person.	0
13. Average clerical/secretarial salary per hour.	
14. Total cost of clerical/secretarial time. Nultiply line 11 times line 12; then multiply this product times line 13)	0
15. Consultants fees.	0
lú. Special workshop costs.	\$75.00
17. Any other research and development costs.	0
18. Cost of supplies, materials, and equipment.	0
19. Miscellaneous costs.	0
20. Approximate total developmental costs of current teacher evaluation system. (The sum of lines 5, 10, 14, 15, 16, 17, and 19)	10 \$1395.00

COST AMAYLSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS School Size Large Type of teacher evaluation procedure currently in use. Multiple Evaluators lumber of years current teacher evaluation procedure has been in use. 1 Development Costs 846 1. Number of teachers involved. 210 2. Number of high school teachers involved. 5 3. Average number of hours for each teacher involved. \$8.00 4. Average teacher salary per hour. 5. Total cost of teacher time. (Hultiply line 1 \$33,840.00 times line 3; then multiply this product times line 4) 46 6. Humber of administrators involved. 10 7. Humber of high school administrators involved. 105 8. Average number of hours for each administrator. \$9.00 9. Average administrator salary per hour. 10. Total cost of administrator time. (Hultiply line 6 times \$43,470.00 line 3; then multiply this product times line 9) 11. Humber of clevical/secretarial personnel involved. 13 20 12. Average number of hours for each such person. \$3.00 13. Average clerical/secretarial salary per hour. 14. Total cost of clerical/secretarial time. Multiply line 11 times line 12; then multiply this product times line 13) \$780.00 \$150.00 15. Consultants fees. 0 16. Special workshop costs. \$300.00 17. Any other research and development costs. \$500.00 13. Cost of supplies, materials, and equipment. 0 19. idscelleneous costs. 20. Approximate total developmental costs of current teacher evaluation system. (The sum of lines 5, 10, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18 \$79,040.00 and 19)

	luation Procedure Rating Scale		
	rs in Use <u>2</u> 93		
	COST ANALYSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUA	tion sys	TEAS
	Annual Operational Costs at the High School		
1.	lumber of teachers on staff.	24	-
2.	Total number of annual teacher evaluation sessions.	30	-
з.	Average annual number of evaluations per teacher.	1	-
4.	Number of administrators who evaluate teachers.	1	-
5.	Total annual number of administrative evaluation visits.	30	-
ς.	Humber of administrative hours spent in evaluation visits.	30	-
7.	Number of administrative hours spent in other evaluation activities (conferences,filling out forms, etc.)	60	-
8.	Average administrative salary per hour.	<u>\$12.34</u>	_
9.	Total administrative costs associated with evaluation. (The sum of line (plus line 7 <u>times</u> line 3.)		\$1 <u>,110.60</u>
10.	Number of clerical personnel assisting in the evaluation procedure.	0	
11.	Total annual number of clerical hours spent working on teacher evaluation.	00	
12.	Average clerical salary per hour.		
13.	Total clerical costs associated with evaluation • (Line 11 <u>times</u> line 12.)		0
14.	If students are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement?		
15.	If peer teachers are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement? (hiring substitutes, etc.)		
1 6.	Annual cost of supplies, materials and equipment associated with teacher evaluation.		0
17.	Annual miscellaneous evaluation costs.		00
18.	Total annual operational evaluation costs. (The sum of lines 9, 13, 14, 15, 10, 17)		\$1 <u>.111.00</u>
19.	Average annual evaluation cost per teacher in building. (Line 18 divided by line 1).		\$46.00
20.	Average annual evaluation cost per evaluation session. (Line 18 divided by line 2)		\$37.00

School Size Large Evaluation Procedure <u>Rating Scale</u> Years in Use 3 94 COST AMALYSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS Annual Operational Costs at the High School 1. Number of teachers on staff. 95 2. Total number of annual teacher evaluation sessions. 339 3.7 3. Average annual number of evaluations per teacher. 4. Number of administrators who evaluate teachers. 1 5. Total annual number of administrative evaluation visits. 175 5. Humber of administrative hours spent in evaluation visits. 175 7. Humber of administrative hours spent in other evaluation activities (conferences, filling out forms, etc.) 130 8. Average administrative salary per hour. \$12.50 9. Total administrative costs associated with evaluation. (The sum of line 6 plus. line 7 times line 3.) \$3<u>.812.50</u> 10. Number of clerical personnel assisting in the 1 evaluation procedure. 11. Total annual number of clerical hours spent working on 50 teacher evaluation . 12. Average clerical salary per hour. \$3.85 13. Total clerical costs associated with evaluation . (Line 11 times line 12.) \$192.50 14. If students are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement? 15. If peer teachers are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement? (hiring substitutes, etc.) \$1,900.00 16. Annual cost of supplies, materials and equipment associated with teacher evaluation. 0 17. Annual miscellaneous evaluation costs. 0 18. Total annual operational evaluation costs, (The sum of lines 9, 13, 14, 15, 10, 17) \$<u>5,905.00</u> 19. Average annual evaluation cost per teacher in building. \$62.00 (Line 18 divided by line 1). 20. Average annual evaluation cost per evaluation session. (Line 18 divided by line 2) \$17**.**00 Years in Use <u>1</u> 95 COST AMALYSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS

Evaluation Procedure _____Job Targets

ATTENDED DOKARI OF DERIVIED TRUMER FREDURITOR PARTONITOR DIDI

Annual Operational Costs at the High School

1.	lumber of teachers on staff.	34	
2.	Total number of annual teacher evaluation sessions.	76	
з.	Average annual number of evaluations per teacher.	2	
4.	Number of administrators who evaluate teachers.	2	
5.	Total annual number of administrative evaluation visits.	76	
Ş.,	Number of administrative hours spent in evaluation visits.	76	
7.	Number of administrative hours spent in other evaluation activities (conferences, filling out forms, etc.)	86	
۵.	Average administrative salary per hour.	\$11.00	
9.	Total administrative costs associated with evaluation. (The sum of line ζ plus, line 7 times line 3.)		\$ <u>1.782.00</u>
10.	Number of clerical personnel assisting in the evaluation procedure.	1	
11.	Total annual number of clerical hours spent working on teacher evaluation.	12	
12.	Average clerical salary per hour.	\$3.80	
13.	Total clerical costs associated with evaluation • (Line 11 <u>times</u> line 12.)		\$45.60
14.	If students are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement?		
15.	If peer teachers are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement? (hiring substitutes, etc.)		
16.	Annual cost of supplies, materials and equipment associated with teacher evaluation.		\$8.00
17.	Annual miscellaneous evaluation costs.		0
13.	Total annual operational evaluation costs. (The sum of lines 9, 13, 14, 15, 10, 17)		\$ <u>1,836.00</u>
19.	Average annual evaluation cost per teacher in building. (Line 18 divided by line 1).		\$54.00
20.	Average annual evaluation cost per evaluation session. (Line 18 divided by line 2)		\$24.00

Evaluation Procedure Job Targets Years in Use 3 96		
Years in Use <u>3</u> COST ANALYSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUA	TION SYST	'Ei IS
Annual Operational Costs at the Migh School		
1. Humber of teachers on staff.	65	
2. Total number of annual teacher evaluation sessions.	130	
3. Average annual number of evaluations per teacher.	2	
4. Humber of administrators who evaluate teachers.	3	
5. Total annual number of administrative evaluation visits.	130	
\circ . Number of administrative hours spent in evaluation visits.	200	
7. Number of administrative hours spent in other evaluation activities (conferences,filling out forms, etc.)	200	
8. Average administrative salary per hour.	\$12.00	
9. Total administrative costs associated with evaluation. (The sum of line (plus line 7 <u>times</u> line 3.)		\$ <u>4,800.00</u>
10. Number of clerical personnel assisting in the evaluation procedure.	2	
11. Total annual number of clerical hours spent working on teacher evaluation.	200	
12. Average clerical salary per hour.	<u>\$4.00</u>	
13. Total clerical costs associated with evaluation • (Line 11 <u>times</u> line 12.)		\$800.00
14. If students are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement?		
15. If peer teachers are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement? (hiring substitutes, etc.)		
16. Annual cost of supplies, materials and equipment associated with teacher evaluation.		\$200.00
17. Annual miscellaneous evaluation costs.		\$100.00
13. Total annual operational evaluation costs. (The sum of lines 9, 13, 14, 15, 10, 17)		\$ <u>5,900.00</u>
19. Average annual evaluation cost per teacher in building. (Line 18 divided by line 1).		\$91.00
20. Average annual evaluation cost per evaluation session. (Line 18 divided by line 2)		\$45.00

Derrora Dane Evaluation Procedure Multiple Evaluators Years in Use 10

97

COST ATALYSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS

Annual Operational Costs at the High School

1.	lumber of teachers on staff.	36	
2.	Total number of annual teacher evaluation sessions.	72_	
з.	Average annual number of evaluations per teacher.	2	
4.	Number of administrators who evaluate teachers.	2_	
5.	Total annual number of administrative evaluation visits.	55	
ö.	Number of administrative hours spent in evaluation visits.	55	
7.	Number of administrative hours spent in other evaluation activities (conferences, filling out forms, etc.)	90	
۵.	Average administrative salary per hour.	<u>\$10.90</u>	
9.	Total administrative costs associated with evaluation. (The sum of line (plus. line 7 <u>times</u> line 3.)	2	\$1 <u>,580.50</u>
10.	Number of clerical personnel assisting in the evaluation procedure.	1_	
11.	Total annual number of clerical hours spent working on teacher evaluation.	25	
12.	Average clerical salary per hour.	<u>\$2.51</u>	
13.	Total clerical costs associated with evaluation • (Line 11 <u>times</u> line 12.)		\$61.75
14.	If students are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement?		
15.	If peer teachers are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement? (hiring substitutes, etc.)		
16.	Annual cost of supplies, materials and equipment associated with teacher evaluation.		0
17.	Annual miscellaneous evaluation costs.		0
18.	Total annual operational evaluation costs. (The sum of lines 9, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17)		\$1 <u>,642.00</u>
19.	Average annual evaluation cost per teacher in building. (Line 16 divided by line 1).		\$46.00
20.	Average annual evaluation cost per evaluation session. (Line 18 divided by line 2)		\$23.00

School Size Large Evaluation Procedure Multiple Evaluators Years in Use 1 98 COST ANALYSIS SURVEY OF SELECTED TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEMS Annual Operational Costs at the High School 1. Number of teachers on staff. 89 2. Total number of annual teacher evaluation sessions. 178 3. Average annual number of evaluations per teacher. 2 4. Number of administrators who evaluate teachers. 4 5. Total annual number of administrative evaluation visits. 178 178 6. Humber of administrative hours spent in evaluation visits. 7. Number of administrative hours spent in other evaluation activities (conferences, filling out forms, etc.) 178_ C. Average administrative salary per hour. \$12.00 9. Total administrative costs associated with evaluation. (The sum of line (plus. line 7 times line 3.) \$4,272.00 10. Number of clerical personnel assisting in the evaluation procedure. 4 11. Total annual number of clerical hours spent working on teacher evaluation . 100 12. Average clerical salary per hour. \$2.50 13. Total clerical costs associated with evaluation . (Line 11 times line 12.) \$250.00 14. If students are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement? - -15. If peer teachers are a part of the teacher evaluation process, what are the approximate costs associated with their involvement? (hiring substitutes, etc.) _ _ 16. Annual cost of supplies, materials and equipment associated with teacher evaluation. \$400.00 17. Annual miscellaneous evaluation costs. 0 18. Total annual operational evaluation costs. (The sum of lines 9, 13, 14, 15, 10, 17) \$4,922.00 19. Average annual evaluation cost per teacher in building. (Line 18 divided by line 1). \$55.00 20. Average annual evaluation cost per evaluation session. \$28.00 (Line 18 divided by line 2)